

IWIM - Institut für Weltwirtschaft und Internationales Management



IWIM - Institute for World Economics and International Management

## World Economic Crisis – Globalization – Global Employment Crisis – Challenges for the Reform of Labour and Employment Policies in Japan and in Germany

#### **Karl Wohlmuth**

Institute for World Economics and International Management (IWIM)

University of Bremen, Bremen, Germany

## Berichte aus dem Weltwirtschaftlichen Colloquium der Universität Bremen

Nr. 115

Hrsg. von

Andreas Knorr, Alfons Lemper, Axel Sell, Karl Wohlmuth



# WORLD ECONOMIC CRISIS – GLOBALIZATION – GLOBAL EMPLOYMENT CRISIS – CHALLENGES FOR THE REFORM OF LABOUR AND EMPLOYMENT POLICIES IN JAPAN AND IN GERMANY

#### **Karl Wohlmuth**

Andreas Knorr, Alfons Lemper, Axel Sell, Karl Wohlmuth (Hrsg.):

Berichte aus dem Weltwirtschaftlichen Colloquium der Universität Bremen, Nr. 115, Juni 2009 ISSN 0948-3829

Bezug: IWIM - Institut für Weltwirtschaft

und Internationales Management

Universität Bremen

Fachbereich Wirtschaftswissenschaft

Postfach 33 04 40 D- 28334 Bremen

Telefon: 04 21 / 2 18 - 3276/-2138

Telefax: 04 21 / 2 18 - 4550

E-mail: iwim@uni-bremen.de/iwimsek@uni-bremen.de

http://www.iwim.uni-bremen.de

### Zusammenfassung

Um die Ursachen der gegenwärtigen Weltwirtschaftskrise zu verstehen ist es notwendig, die letzte Phase der Globalisierung (1980-2005) genau zu studieren. Es ist offensichtlich, dass nicht nur die kaum regulierten globalen Finanzmärkte für die gegenwärtige Krise verantwortlich sind, sondern dass auch globale Leistungsbilanzungleichgewichte, globale Ungleichheiten bei Löhnen und Einkommen und globale Strukturveränderungen das Weltwirtschaftssystem beeinflussten und die gegenwärtige Krise mit verursachten. Das Fehlen von einer funktionierenden Global Governance, und dies trotz der zunehmenden Intensität der Globalisierung, ist für die ungünstigen weltwirtschaftlichen Entwicklungen spätestens seit dem Jahr 2008 maßgeblich. Japan und Deutschland sind als sehr exportabhängige Volkswirtschaften daher gut beraten, wenn sie massiv für neue Globale Governance-Strukturen eintreten.

Die Weltwirtschaftskrise wurde sehr schnell zu einer Weltbeschäftigungskrise und daher besteht die Gefahr, dass soziale Sicherungsnetze, Armutsbekämpfungsstrategien und Arbeitsmarktinstitutionen weltweit beschädigt werden. Dies kann die Entwicklungserfolge der letzten beiden Dekaden gefährden, da in der Krise die Zahl der Arbeitslosen, der Arbeitskräfte, die in Armut leben, und der Arbeitskräfte in prekären Arbeitssituationen schnell zunimmt. Japan und Deutschland sind ebenfalls sehr ernsthaft von der Weltbeschäftigungskrise betroffen, und zwar direkt und indirekt. Zunehmende Einkommensungleichheit und ansteigende Armutsraten verschärfen die Lage. Die beiden Länder müssen daher neue pro-aktive Arbeitsmarkt- und Beschäftigungsstrategien verfolgen, aber auch für ein neues globales Governance-System in den Bereichen Arbeit, Beschäftigung und soziale Sicherheit eintreten.

Die Analyse zeigt auch, dass Japan und Deutschland vor großen Herausforderungen in ihren Arbeits-, Beschäftigungs- und Wohlfahrtspolitiken stehen, einerseits wegen der aktuellen Krise, andererseits aber auf Grund der bereits wirksamen und neuen Triebkräfte der Globalisierung. Die Struktur der Arbeitsmärkte, de Arbeitsmarktinstitutionen, die vorherrschenden Konzepte der Arbeitsmarktflexibilität, die Arbeitsmarktreformen und die Strukturreformen mit Bezug zu den Arbeitsmärkten haben sich in beiden Ländern über Dekaden entwickelt, sind im Gefolge der Industrialisierungsphase verändert worden, und können daher nicht ad hoc und hastig umstrukturiert bzw. reformiert werden. Alle Reformen und Strukturveränderungen müssen daher im Einklang mit dem längerfristigen Entwicklungspfad der Arbeitsmarktinstitutionen stehen. Deutschland zeigt jedoch, dass graduelle (inkrementelle) Reformen der Arbeitsmarktinstitutionen über einen längeren Zeitraum durchaus einen nachhaltigen Einfluss auf Beschäftigung und Wachstum haben können. Für beide Länder sehen wir

einen großen Bedarf an weiteren strukturellen Anpassungen und Reformen im Bereich der Arbeits-, Beschäftigungs- und Wohlfahrtspolitiken, so dass es möglich wird, die neuen Kräfte der Globalisierung pro-aktiv zu gestalten. Verschiedene Möglichkeiten zukunftsweisender Reformen werden diskutiert; grundsätzlich bieten sich dabei eher individualistische (homo oeconomicus-bezogene) oder aber kollektivistische (solidarisch ausgerichtete) Modelle für Reformen des Wohlfahrtsstaates an.

#### **Abstract**

In order to understand the roots of the current world economic crisis it is necessary to study carefully the most recent phase of globalization (1980-2005). It is obvious that not only unregulated global financial markets have caused the crisis, but that global imbalances, global inequalities and global shifts have worked through the system. The most severe lack of global governance, despite of ever stronger globalization forces, is responsible for the negative outcome. Japan and Germany are advised - in their own interest as export-oriented nations - to push for a new global governance structure.

The world economic crisis has rapidly become also a global employment crisis which is eroding social safety nets, poverty alleviation strategies and labour market institutions. This is endangering the development efforts of decades as the number of the unemployed, of the working poor and of those in vulnerable employment is sharply on the increase. Japan and Germany are also affected severely by the global employment crisis, directly and indirectly. Increasing inequalities and poverty rates are accentuated. The two countries have to pursue new pro-active labour market and employment strategies, but also have to push for a new global governance system in labour, employment and social security issues.

The analysis also shows that there are challenges for Japan and Germany in their labour, employment and social security policies in times of crisis but the more so because of the new drivers of globalization. The structure of labour markets, the labour market institutions, the prevailing concepts of labour market flexibility, the labour market reforms, and the structural reforms related to labour markets in these countries have evolved over decades, even dating back to the industrialization period, and cannot be changed in an ad hoc and hastily manner. All the reforms pursued must be in conformity with the development path of labour market institutions. However, Germany's path of reforming the labour market institutions shows that incremental reforms can achieve a lasting impact. For both countries we see a tremendous need of adapting the labour, employment and social security policies in such a way that it will become possible to counter the new globalization forces. More individualistic (homo oeconomicus-based) and more solidarity-based approaches are discussed.

**Keywords:** Globalization; World Economic Crisis; World Employment Crisis; Comparing Labour Market Institutions and Policies in Japan and Germany

#### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

1 INTRODUCTION	1-2
2 GLOBALIZATION AND THE CURRENT WORLD ECONOMIC CRISIS	2
2.1 GLOBALIZATION: A NEW PHASE OR A RETREAT?	3-7
2.2 WORLD ECONOMIC CRISIS: WHY DID IT COME ABOUT, AND WHAT HAPPENED IN THE MOST RECENT PHASE OF GLOBALIZATION?	7-15
2.3 UNBALANCED PROGRESS OF THE GLOBALIZATION DIMENSIONS AND THE MISSING INTERNATIONAL ECONOMIC ORDER	15-18
3 THE WORLD ECONOMIC CRISIS AND THE GLOBAL EMPLOYMENT CRISIS: IMPLICATIONS FOR JAPAN AND GERMANY	19
3.1 THE SPEED OF TRANSMISSION TO EMPLOYMENT AND INCOMES	19-26
3.2 EROSION OF THE SOCIAL SAFETY NETS AND OF THE GLOBAL POVERTY ALLEVIATION STRATEGIES	26-28
3.3 EROSION OF THE LABOUR MARKET INSTITUTIONS	28-30
4 CHALLENGES FOR THE REFORM OF LABOUR AND EMPLOYMENT POLICIES IN JAPAN AND In GERMANY	31
4.1 ASSESSING THE ADAPTABILITY OF THE LABOUR MARKETS	31-38
4.2 REACTING TO THE CURRENT WORLD ECONOMIC CRISIS	38-41
4.3 RESPONDING TO THE DYNAMICS OF GLOBALIZATION FORCES	41-44
5 CONCLUSIONS AND POLICY IMPLICATIONS	44-45
REFERENCES	46-55

Bisher erschienene "<u>Berichte aus dem Weltwirtschaftlichen</u> <u>Colloquium</u>" des Instituts für Weltwirtschaft und Internationales Management (IWIM), FB 7, Universität Bremen, Bremen

#### 1 INTRODUCTION

In this paper three interrelated issues are dealt with.

The **first issue** concerns the relationships between globalization and the world economic crisis. It is now more and more acknowledged that the world financial crisis has its roots in the functioning of the global economy over the last twenty five years. It is not simply a crisis of confidence, of lack of transparency, and of a lack of regulation. A particular turning point of globalization has now been reached, and global shifts, global increases of inequality, patterns of unequal growth, and global imbalances play a role. Also unbalanced reforms and the unequal dynamics of the various dimensions of globalization play a role. The current world economic crisis will therefore also give momentum to new forces and directions of globalization. Japan and Germany will be affected largely because of the role of exports for their economies.

The **second issue** refers to the forms, the rapidity, the transmission mechanisms and the geographical spread of the global employment crisis. Very rapidly the global financial and world economic crisis has turned into a crisis of global employment, leading not only to losses of wage employment, but also to dramatic increases of the number of the working poor and of the number of the people employed in vulnerable positions all over the world. Japan and Germany are already affected tremendously and will be more so especially when looking at the projections that their GDP for 2009 will fall by around 6 per cent or more.

The global employment crisis itself is accelerating the world economic crisis, and the global social consequences are becoming severe (as only some countries of the developed world have strong automatic economic stabilizers at work). Also in the Southern Engines of World Economic Growth (like China, India, Brazil, and South Africa) drastic increases of employment losses are occurring. And labour market institutions, social safety nets and social security systems are threatened or even eroded globally.

The **third issue** relates to the consequences of all that for Japan and for Germany as labour market institutions and labour market reforms are discussed and policy implications are highlighted. A simple-minded look at more flexible labour markets and respective reforms is no longer appropriate (although there was never a clear definition of what more flexibility of labour markets really means in the context of historically evolving labour market institutions). Moreover, it has to be asked how a policy response to the global crises and to further globalization can be reconciled with path-dependent labour and employment policies for these two countries. Much more is needed now, because of the global dimension of the employment crisis and its very causes. An integrated labour and employment framework is relevant for both economies, an approach that involves not only structural reforms but also quicker and better planned reactions to the causes and the international repercussions of the crises. As there are quite different structural factors working in the two economies, as well in the

domestic and in the international market segments, the structure-institutions-policy context has to be assessed.

## 2 Globalisation and the Current World Economic Crisis

There are limits to the current discussion on the world economic crisis. Two aspects of the discussion are important. The current crisis is considered largely as a global financial crisis, especially so by IMF and OECD sources (see IMF 2009; OECD 2009b), and second as a crisis basically made by the US. There is no reference to other causes and to the current wave or phase of globalization. The crisis is mainly considered as a crisis of confidence, as a crisis because of the lack of a new international financial architecture. The USA are held responsible for the crisis because of the mortgage and real estate bubble, the ease of monetary policy, and because of the lack of regulation of the financial system (see Dodd 2007; De Michaelis 2009). However, there are so many indications that the current crisis is much deeper routed and that it has much more severe consequences than anticipated so far. By the way, after the Asian Crisis of 1997 much the same recipes were propagated to come out of the crisis and to prevent further crises – by designing and implementing a new international financial architecture (see Eichengreen 1999; Finance & Development December 2002). It is even interesting to see that many proposals to create a global financial system with more transparency, more regulation, a more global focus on actors, and a stronger role of the IMF were even discussed sharper than now in the years after the Asian Crisis (Wohlmuth 2003). So far, no new ideas on reforming the IMF had been coming forth, only new funding proposals. The idea of a World Financial Authority (WFA) to coordinate globally macroeconomic policies, supervision institutions and regulation standards was discussed intensively after the Asian Crisis. However, the most serious weakness of the current debate is the belief that the system-wide global crisis can be overcome by a new financial architecture. The scope of the world economic crisis and the type of much needed reform packages are ignored.

### 2.1 Globalization: A New Phase or a Retreat?

When we look at the most important analyses concerning the phases (or waves) of globalization, we can see that all historical phases of globalization are different in determinants and consequences, and that there is always the danger of a retreat, a backlash, the danger of a break in the globalization trend with severe consequences (Williamson 2005, 1998; The World Bank 2002; Lindert/Williamson 2003). We also see from the literature that the retreat of globalization starts quite early in the preceding phase of globalization as globalization forces are gradually weakened by protectionist measures, by constraining migration and capital flows, by rising nationalist and populist sentiments, etc. A look at the phases of globalization since 1820 shows that quite different globalization dimensions, interactions and constellations were prevalent. However, the main impact was always on convergence of productivity and structures, convergence of prices, real wages, per capita incomes, factor prices and factor price ratios. All the phases of globalization have contributed to some form of convergence of the involved economies, and have led to the inclusion or exclusion of countries from the prevailing convergence clubs (see Dowrick/DeLong 2003).

In order to understand the current world economic crisis it is therefore necessary to analyze the retreats from globalization in history and the working of the globalization forces in the most recent phase/wave of globalization. Williamson (2005) comes out with three periods of globalization: the "first global century" in the period 1820 -1913, then the period of retreat or globalization implosion in the period 1913 - 1950 called "beating an anti-global retreat", and then followed by the "second global century" in the period 1950 - 2002. New policy barriers in the period of retreat (on migration flows, on tariffs, and by creating new non-tariff barriers) led to new price gaps between countries, thereby reducing the convergence level to the level already achieved by 1870. Also, these new policy barriers led to reduced investment and technology flows (Williamson 2005, pp. 141 - 142). Most important, the negative effects started early, already in the "first global century". Two major types of globalization barriers contributed to the "backlash" (see Williamson 1998): immigration restrictions in the US and new tariffs in Europe, especially in France and Germany. Immigration restrictions in the US started long before the retreat (already in 1897)! Also the European tariff increases started early, decades before the world economic crisis of 1929. Agricultural interest groups were strong enough in France and in Germany to push for higher tariffs and import restrictions; this took place already at the end of the 19<sup>th</sup> century, long before the world economic crisis has occurred, in fact becoming a precursor of the EC-CAP (Williamson 1998, p. 66). Political interests and producer interests determined the evolution of backlash effects over a long period before crisis. Policies became more restrictive and protective long before the retreat of 1913, and these restrictive policies even started at the 1880s (Williamson 1998, p. 69). The price and factor price convergence came to a halt and even was reversed. The

backlash built up for decades. After decades of strong globalization forces at work lobbying activities of the landed rich in Europe and of the landless poor in the US led to new restrictions and to new protectionism. The danger is there that such a backlash may also occur in future. We will see that this analysis has implications for the situation now.

Very important are the analyses on the "globalization waves" by the World Bank (World Bank 2002, 2007) as they give some thoughts and hints for understanding the current world economic crisis. Both waves considered by these analyses, the third wave (starting 1980 and ending around 2005) and the fourth wave (starting 2006 and anticipated to end by 2030), have to be seen as interconnected. The world crisis of 2008/2009 (with some signs already in 2007) occurred at the beginning of the new wave, at a time somewhat between the two waves. So we can even argue that the fourth wave (according to World Bank 2007) is rather starting with a retreat, with a backlash (see Falk 2007a, 2007b). However, the analysis by the World Bank (2007) at the time of publication was quite open to such a situation (in a worst case scenario) by arguing that large and unanticipated shocks could bring a lot of "surprises" because of endogenous stresses in the world economy (labour market pressures, income distribution problems, and environment issues).

World Bank (2002) argues that three waves of globalization are relevant, interrupted by a phase of retreat. The first wave of globalization in the period 1870 - 1914, the "retreat to nationalism" in the period of 1914 – 1945, and the second wave in the period of 1945 – 1980 are distinguished. Then the most important new wave - the third wave - comes in and changes fundamentally the picture and the working of the globalization forces. New globalizing economies like China and India emerge and add to the global pool of labour, thereby quickly changing the global division of labour. International migration and capital movements began to accelerate again after a somewhat limited role of these drivers in the second wave. Weak globalizing economies in Africa, South East Asia and Central Asia were falling back in this third wave. A new world economy has emerged after 1980. In the World Bank 2007 report a fourth wave of globalization is presented, starting in 2006. Scenarios are discussed for the 25 years up to 2030. Anticipated is - beside of demographic shifts and a new interaction of all important globalization dimensions - a huge increase of the global labour force. Growth may be powered by developing countries, so by Southern Engines of world economic growth (see also Desai 2008). A further convergence of incomes may occur between developed and developing countries. If such income increases occur, poverty rates will globally decline. Developing countries are seen as drivers, as engines of global growth, covering by 2030 one third of the global output, and their share of the global purchasing power even exceeding one half (World Bank 2007, p. xii-xv).

It is also argued that these results are robust considering all the shocks and crises that we have seen in the period of the third wave 1980 - 2005. The report foresees even

better results in terms of growth and poverty reduction if technical advances are more intensively used and if good policies are widely pursued. The upside scenario that is presented would even mean reducing the poverty rate to 4 per cent of the world population. What can then explain the emergence of the crisis of today? Policies matter in the fourth wave, but also the dynamics of the process is important as the three main "stresses" in the world economy of today have to be taken up seriously by global governance. In fact, the three stresses (income distribution problems, labour market pressures, and environmental crises) mentioned in the World Bank 2007 report have already emerged as serious problems in the third wave of the period 1980 - 2005, but without any determined attempt to govern globally these problems, and they may become particular stresses in the fourth wave up to 2030. If not properly managed, these stresses may produce backlash effects that are similar to the situation that led to the retreat of 1913. All the three stresses have built up in the world economic system since 1980, and the situation can become explosive indeed.

The "global middle class" as the winners of globalization - anticipated to grow quickly in the fourth wave - may demand more rights and better access to resources, but the losers of globalization may become strong enough to lobby for more protectionism, for more restrictions and control, etc. (World Bank 2007, pp. 67 – 99 and pp. 101 – 140). The combined effects of technology, globalization, demography, and the increasing demand for skilled labour may further widen income inequality within countries (beyond the unacceptable levels prevailing now; see OECD 2008; ILO 2008a; Atkinson 2008/2009). Corrective policies are considered as possible (World Bank 2007, pp. 29 – 65), but have to be accepted by the growing global middle class in the form of a broader tax base to finance pro-poor investments. Access to markets for pro-poor producers is also important to overcome the increasing problems for the losers of globalization. Managing the growing labour market pressures will become more and more an issue and is also dating back as a problem to the third wave of globalization.

The trend of a globalization of labour is becoming more and more an issue, because the integration towards a global market for labour has led to increasing adjustment costs for labour, to downward pressure on wages, to decreasing job security, to increasing demands for retraining and relocation of labour, and so to demands for much more active employment strategies and policies (World Bank 2007, p. xviii - xxi). Moderation of wage increases for the unskilled workers and reduced employment security have already had impacts in the context of the current crisis (see the subsection 2. 2). The share of high income countries' imports of manufactured goods originating from all developing countries may even reach 65 per cent by 2030, what is up from 15 per cent in the 1970s and the 40 per cent of today (World Bank 2007, p. xix). Developed and developing countries are therefore under increasing pressure from the new globalizing economies, and the increasing trade in services may also affect more and

more the employment in non-traded sector white-collar jobs. Beside of displacing jobs in low-skilled manufacturing, the trade in services - along increasing tradability of goods and services in global value chains - may displace and/or affect more and more white-collar jobs (see Andersen 2006; Snower/Brown/Merkl 2009; Wohlmuth 2004; Coe 2007, 2008). This may affect investments in the skills of white-collar workers and their firm-specific knowledge. Protecting the income and the rights of workers rather than protecting the specific jobs is the kind of policy advice given to respond to this new trend, not only by the World Bank but also by the ILO. Adapting to the processes of globalization by changing the labour markets (and the degree of labour market flexibility) is however a highly contested area because of simplifications and misunderstandings how labour market institutions evolve (see section 3). Adaptability and flexibility of labour markets can be interpreted in a rather narrow way - by including employment protection, wage adjustments and wage flexibility, flexible working arrangements, and labour mobility (see Klau/Mittelstadt 1986; Rodgers 2007), but also in a much broader framework (see Whyman/Baimbridge 2006) by including also aggregate demand policy, trade union policy, human capital development, and social policy. In a much broader framework the concept means also attaching appropriate aggregate demand policies, active labour market policies, education and training policies, migration policies, supporting social policies, labour taxation policies, product markets deregulation polices, structural adjustment policies, and protecting the social status of workers during adjustments (see section 4).

Environmental factors and resource depletion can also reduce the gains from globalization, and can even cause and aggravate world recessions (see the dangers inherent of the recent commodity boom; F&D, March 2008). Mitigating climate change, containing infectious diseases, and preserving marine fisheries are important public goods (World Bank, 2007, pp. xxi - xxiv). However, the global commodity demand/price boom and the resources depletion/scarcity problems because of slow supply adjustments to global demand increases are more directly linked to the current world economic recession (see Gokay 2009, and more details in subsection 2. 2).

Altogether, the danger is great that non-adequate policies at global and national governance levels will lead to de-globalization pressures and new crises. The lack of appropriate global governance institutions comes out as a major problem when we review the policy responses in different phases of globalization. In the third and in the fourth phase of globalization the lack of such institutions is however disastrous. This is the current crisis situation. The "central scenario" in the World Bank 2007 study shows the huge opportunities that exist in the world economy if the globalization forces unfold in the fourth wave, despite of the underlying stress factors. The "down-side scenario" with slow growth implies great risks, but the report is still optimistic that a "cataclysmic event that affects the entire globe for an extended period has a low probability..." so that we can go ahead as usual (see World Bank 2007, p. 56). One

year after the report has appeared it became however clear that we have now just such an event, and not only "deviations" from the central scenario (with growth in some regions and with stagnation in others). The entire globe is affected now by what is called a "global financial crisis" (leading to an intensive search for lessons from prior financial crises; see Furceri/Mourougane 2009). We have an unpredictable situation with a wide range of unexpected consequences. Major factors have played a role in the third wave since 1980 that have led to this situation. Backlash tendencies did arise, unfold and cumulate because of the severe gap in global governance and because of persistent structural factors – non-adjustment to global imbalances, biased global flows, dramatic global shifts, inequitable global growth, and an unequal pace of policy reforms in the global economy. So it is an open question what we will have in the years to come: a retreat from globalization because of failures in managing the global economic crisis properly or an unfolding of the new phase of globalization (see Falk 2007b). The World Bank Report even looks at the upside potential for the new wave ("upside scenario" with high growth) by arguing that technological changes, structural and policy changes, and transitions may occur more quickly than anticipated in the baseline central scenario (World Bank 2007, pp. 56 - 58). This may lead to new boom years in the world economy and to inherent risks.

## 2.2 World Economic Crisis: Why did it come about, and what happened in the most recent phase of globalization?

Five arguments are of relevance. These arguments relate more directly to the origins and the outbreak of the current global financial crisis/economic crisis/employment crisis. Global imbalances, biased global flows, unanticipated global shifts, global inequalities, and global differences in the pace of reform efforts may be mentioned as the policy problems that emerged in the third wave of globalization. These five policy failure arguments relate to what we have observed as the debt crisis of the American private households, as the subprime and mortgage crisis, as the crisis of the global banking system, as the collapse of the inter-bank payments systems, and finally as the global credit crunch.

Over many years international reports from the International Monetary Fund (IMF) and from the Bank for International Settlements (BIS) have warned the global economic community that the **global imbalances**, especially the US current account deficits, will increase volatility and risks, and will create severe problems for the world economy. Erratic exchange rate changes, risks of a sudden US\$ devaluation, increasing gaps between absorption and production, low US saving rates, even negative saving rates for households, and increasing household consumption, mortgage and indebtedness levels, are on the long list of warnings. Allocation losses because of impacts

of unsustainable imbalances on business plans; stability problems for the finance system and for the macro-economy; and trade problems were also mentioned (as such global imbalances may raise protectionist tendencies). The international economics textbooks (see Wagner 2003, pp. 45 - 47) and the most important analytical/historical studies on global current account imbalances (see Eichengreen 2006/2007, especially pp. 73 - 121, covering the lessons from Japan's exit from the dollar peg for China) give evidence of all these warnings. Most important in the context of the financial crisis are unplanned investment portfolio changes following from these imbalances. The textbooks tell us how vulnerable such countries are becoming in terms of financial market changes, and how important it is to avoid the high costs of an abrupt reduction of such imbalances for the world economy. In the context of the high US government deficits, the real overvaluation of the dollar, and the low savings rates this has been known for long. All attempts to change something in the US and bilaterally with China, on advice of the IMF and the BIS, have failed. Interest and exchange rate crises of other countries that follow from this situation will increase the risk of misallocations (Wagner 2003, p. 47).

Global imbalances have always been considered as a major source of world economic risk, but the global governance mechanism did not work in a way to allow for a smooth adjustment process (see the concrete proposals to cope with the US Current Account in: Jarrett 2005). The partial reduction of the US current account deficit in 2007 compared to 2006 from 6.2 per cent to 4.9 per cent of the US GDP brought forth severe readjustments in the world economy, especially in Australia and in Europe, however not affecting the still sharply increasing current account surplus of China of 372 billion US\$ in 2007. The US-China current account imbalances even worsened (BIS 2008, p. 13); the relevant adjustment mechanisms did not work properly to affect the global imbalances. Neither the exchange rate was adjusted, nor the investmentsaving imbalances (BIS 2007, pp.18-19; BIS 2006, pp. 31-33). More than this, the build-up of huge foreign exchange reserves in Asia (for China, Japan and others) of more than 2 trillion dollars means that managing these reserves - with the portfolios containing more and more risks - implies additional destabilizing effects for the financial markets, and aggravates the crises phenomena in the world economy (BIS 2007, p. 10). Other global imbalances between oil-exporting and oil-importing countries and between the developing countries and the developed and emerging economies also show more persistence and resilience.

The combination of low policy interest rates in developed countries and the easing of policy rates also in emerging economies plus actions of massive foreign exchange intervention in China and other Asian countries made the monetary stimulus to credit growth increasingly a global phenomenon (BIS 2008, p. 8). All types of financial innovations led in this situation to a process of weakening credit standards and assessments (relying on the expectation that a spread of the risks will come into effect).

Spending behavior of households has also changed considerably, the prices of all financial assets have increased, while the prices of the insurances against market price developments remained low (BIS 2008, pp. 8 - 9). While the IMF saw a trend towards more stability/towards a moderation in the global business cycle (IMF 2007 b) they also warned that the stability of expansion and the reduced volatility of output have to be seen in the context of risks, such as the global current account imbalances, the volatile capital flows and the risks for investors in overseas financial markets. However, despite their warnings, the IMF and the World Bank did not anticipate the coming world economic crisis. However, some warnings were there and became louder (see especially United Nations 2007, 2008, 2009). Beside of oil price and housing price developments the risk of a disorderly adjustment of the global imbalances was emphasized (United Nations 2007, pp. 16 - 23). The risks of lower US import demand and of a hard landing of the dollar were mentioned, but there was no functioning global governance mechanism in force to change the direction of policies in a gradual way.

Especially the US-China imbalances need attention. The global flows model/the three flows model highlights the issue and raises doubts about the alleged crisis of confidence coming basically from the financial markets (Mandel 2008). The Bernanke-Paulsen proposal in the US of infusing money by recapitalizing banks so as to replace the money lost in mortgages and to restore confidence in the system is considered widely as too simple and too superficial. Focus is in the three flows model on the fact of largely unsustainable patterns of cross-border flows. In the world economy we have a crisis of global real readjustments rather than a crisis of confidence. Three types of flows from the USA and other developed countries characterize the world economy for more than a decade (Mandel 2008), and so for many years of the third globalization wave: First, there are technology and knowledge flows to emerging economies that are associated with increasing productivity and living standards in countries like China. The second type of flows is in goods and services under the assumption that the US will always function like a consumer of last resort, resulting not only in rising living standards in the US, but also in rising employment and production globally. The third type of flows is then financial. The rest of the world (and mainly emerging Asia, Japan and the oil exporters) lent to the US consumers trillions of dollars to finance the trade deficit. The consumers benefitted by cheap mortgages and by cheap credit for consumer durables. Enterprises in emerging economies have borrowed heavily to build up production capacity. However, the three flows model worked as long as it was believed that the American consumer can finance the debt. However, real wages, also for more educated workers, fell in the US (and elsewhere), thereby eroding the debt repayment capacity of the households. Mandel (2008) asks: How to pay back rising debt with falling wages? Subprime mortgages for less creditworthy borrowers were marking the start of the crisis, but the impossibility of the whole system of global flows was discovered and destroyed the financial system. The structure of the global economy comes in as a source of the global financial crisis, and doubts increased mainly on the ability of American consumers to go on as in the past. Beside of financial architecture reforms and financial adjustment measures a real world economy readjustment process is needed. The three global flows have to be rebalanced towards more sustainable flows. Therefore, the fiscal stimulus programmes of the OECD countries, to compensate for the private sector credit weakness, and the real productivity gains of the emerging economies give hope that the readjustment period can be shortened. Again, nothing occurred unexpectedly. All was clear, but the global governance mechanisms did not work.

Most important however, the three flows model implies also that for a rebalancing of flows the technology side has a key role to play. Technology production and technology transfer are key elements of globalization, and the role of multinationals is strong in exploiting commercial technology. The implication of the three flows model is that more is needed in terms of techno-globalization than exporting technology by various forms of technology transfers and supply chain management in the North-South context. The multinationals, especially from the US, but also from Japan and Europe, have exported the commercial technologies in the form of production and consumer technology, but now they have to start again with technology-based competition in the North-North context of the OECD world, by a new round of innovation-based competition for new products and services. Rearranging the innovative capacity of the US, but also of Japan and of Europe, will relieve the world economy of big problems – growth, structural change and productivity problems on the one side, and debt, stabilization and instability problems associated with the global imbalances on the other side. Reorientation and reconstruction of the US innovation system are needed to balance again knowledge production and knowledge diffusion in the leading economy, but also in Japan and in Europe. Technology transfers to Asia and other emerging economies have taken place inside and outside of global production chains which were led by US companies. American companies have also pressured for the restrictive TRIPS agreement in the WTO framework. However, if the "triadic patents", registered in the US, in Europe and in the Japan, or other patents with high potential value are not used for new product development and for new production technology, the potential of them for regaining competitive advantages in OECD countries is lost. Reforming the US innovation system and the TRIPS agreement are therefore other governance issues being of importance to overcome the current world economic crisis and the imbalance with regard of the three flows. Especially for employment creation reasons this turnaround is required for developed OECD countries. Already in the 78<sup>th</sup> BIS Annual Report (for 1 April 2007 - 31 March 2008) it is argued that the "difficulties in the subprime market were a trigger for, rather than a cause of, all the disruptive events that have followed" (BIS 2008, p. 9). More than this, "..., these facts also suggest that the magnitude of the problems yet to be faced could be much greater than many now perceive" (BIS 2008, p. 9).

The story does not end here. The **global shift model** is also relevant (see Gokay 2009). Economic power has changed drastically in the world economy. Emerging economies have increased their share in the world output considerably, but without reaching similar changes in the collective decision-making machinery. The G20 meetings since the outbreak of the world economic crisis are the beginning (as the former G20 meetings were less relevant for changing overall global economic policies). Most important, the new economic weight of the emerging economies has brought with it a new global dilemma situation (see Gokay 2009). A global governance dilemma occurs, as the changing world economy has strong impacts on resource price cycles and on resource costs. The recent commodity boom signals the change (F&D March 2008). The increasing demand of the emerging economies for oil, gas, and for minerals - in a situation of slow supply responses and commodities being considered as alternative financial assets - increases the cyclical changes and the speculative expectations in the respective markets (see in this context Helbling/Mercer-Blackman/Cheng March 2008). The expansion of world output increases the prices because of scarcity and finance factors and the global slowdown is associated with large and severe declines of the prices. Therefore, global governance with respect of energy policy, climate change and sustainable resource use is part of a sustainable global economic policy, and not a luxury. It is part of a new international economic order to cope with these macroeconomic dilemmas. Increasing volatility of markets and vulnerability of countries due to the increasing resource scarcity is associated with explosive financial markets as financial speculation comes in. Explosive financial growth, global shifts and resource cycles interact in a negative way for the world economy. The initial epicenter of the crisis was the US, but it is from the outset a global systemic crisis of the world capitalist system (Gokay 2009, p. 8). Global economic governance therefore also means controlling the new oligopolies and monopolies that may emerge during the crisis - new energy, raw materials, banking and finance industry giants. New waves of cross-border takeovers may also come. Most important may be the fact that small and medium enterprises could further loose in importance, leading to a more severe employment crisis. Chances to escape the global economic crisis are there if global action reacts to the energy and fuels crisis, and if the BRIICS countries (Brazil, Russia, India, Indonesia, China, and South Africa) are becoming "Southern Engines of Growth" by developing their domestic markets and their energy and resource sectors. Additionally, OECD countries will have to react much more quickly than so far in their macroeconomic policy to the shocks emanating from the rapidly globalizing "Southern Engines of Growth" (see Herve/Koske/Pain/Sedillot 2007). Crucial for global governance in the current crisis will be the years up to 2014 (the period of the severe crisis 2009-2010 and the period of restructuring the world economy up to 2013/2014). The "window of opportunity" (according to Gokay 2009) for reconstructing global governance is also seen by many other writers (Boughton/Bradford, Jr. 2007; F&D December 2007; IWD April 2009).

Global shifts, global imbalances, and global dilemmas have to be absorbed by creating the new global governance architecture within a period of around 4 years (see Gokay 2009). This is now the window of opportunity for required changes in the world economic order.

However, the story to explain the character of the current world economic crisis does not end here. The issues of global income and wage inequality and of unequal global growth come in. This brings in the dimension of increases in inequality and poverty, the dimension of insufficient employment creation and increasingly informal employment growth, and the dimension of wage moderation (being of particular relevance for those earners who have to repay mortgages and credits). Reports by ILO (2008a, b, c) and by OECD (OECD 2008, and from the OECD Development Centre: Jütting/De Laiglesia 2009) highlight the issues. Some results appear as a further and important cause of the current world economic crisis. The reports (ILO 2008a and OECD 2008) refer to the widening income inequalities and the poverty increases as a structural dimension of the current crisis. Both reports share the view that the benefits of the earlier expansionary period were unevenly shared. From the early 1990s to the mid-2000s, in about two thirds of the countries with data coverage the total income of high-income households has expanded faster than this was the case for the income of the low-income households (ILO 2008a, p. 1). The share of wages in total income has declined over the past decades in most of the countries, and the income gap between the top and the bottom 10 per cent of the wage earners has increased in most of the countries with data coverage (ILO 2008a, p. 1).

The economic growth period brought some employment gains, but also – when considered globally - a "weakening of the nexus between GDP growth and employment generation" (UN 2007, p. 14). Informal employment has grown worldwide, but in different forms and with different consequences (Jütting/De Laiglesia 2009). It would be far too simple to argue that this trend is caused by labour market rigidities; the evidence of wage moderation and of the growth of atypical employment in the OECD countries shows the opposite.

The two major reports by ILO and OECD show that the increase in inequality and the wage moderation have impacted on the crisis situation. Because of wage moderation, the households (not only in the US, but also in Japan and in Europe) became increasingly indebted and pressured by debt service to fund their housing investments and also consumption (ILO 2008a, p. 2). Financial innovations made this possible, and financial globalization has also been a major driver of inequality, although financial globalization did not deliver to the promises for enhanced growth and employment (ILO 2008a, p. 2; see also F&D March 2007; and Stiglitz 2000). Financial globalization has not delivered as expected as many assumptions on growth, allocation and stability effects are wrong (see Stiglitz 2000).

Avoiding excessive inequality increases and stabilizing employment are now the twin

objectives articulated to avoid such crises in the future and to counter the current crisis. The management of the current crisis may have – if not reversed and readjusted - further serious repercussions on inequality, employment and poverty (see also Atkinson 2008/2009).

A look at executive pay increases in the US shows that between 2003 and 2007 the average executive had real pay increases of 15 per cent compared with less than 3 per cent for the average American worker (ILO 2008a, p. 3). Other indicators show a similar picture. The labour institutions have been widely successful in preventing even further inequality rises. However, labour, social and tax policies contributed to the negative trend. Increases of non-standard forms of employment have not only weakened the bargaining power of labour but have also increased inequality and poverty. Declining tax progressivity was not offset by social policy actions (ILO 2008a, p. 3). According to ILO, in this context a "crisis behind the crisis" had developed, a major socio-economic crisis with increasing inequality, unemployment and underemployment, rising informality, a rise of precarious working conditions, massive poverty increases, and highly unequal benefits from the growth that took place in the past (ILO 2008b). It is the particular combination of income inequalities, wage moderation and the global current account imbalances that fuelled the bubbles and resulted in the following crises (see ILO 2008c). Wage moderation in the US and elsewhere, with annual median real wage increases in the US by a mere 0.3 per cent during 2000 to 2006 (ILO 2008c, p. 4) and a weakened capacity to redistribute incomes by taxes and social spending, coincided with (and even fuelled) increasing global saving-investment imbalances and respective capital flows (ILO 2008c, pp. 3-4). This meant that households of low and middle income earners, especially but not only in the US, were financed indirectly by the households in emerging economies (ILO 2008c, p. 6). Any policy action, like the tightening of the monetary policy in 2006 in the US, led then to the burst of the bubble. The energy and commodity market price shocks also affected the crisis scenario because of putting an end to the easy money policy (ILO 2008c, p. 6). Unregulated financial markets, growing global imbalances, stagnant wages, and the high indebtedness of the non-rich households are at the roots of the crisis.

The OECD 2008 report (and an earlier study by Cornia 2004) gives a similar analysis with similar results, but for the period from the mid-1980s to the mid-2000s (and so covering the whole period of the third wave of globalization). The danger is great that not only growth was unequal in the past but that now the recession and the political reactions to the crisis may even lead to much more unequal results (see the warnings by Atkinson 2008/2009). A strong role of the state in redistribution and poverty alleviation, in the pensions and social security policy, in education policy and in family policy, especially with regard of child poverty alleviation, will now be needed to avoid inappropriate responses to the crises and future crises (Atkinson 2008/2009; but see also Stiglitz 2003).

Another and a final story is related to the globally uneven and unbalanced economic reforms. Whereas the US are blamed as having caused the financial crisis and now the world economic crisis, the particular role of Japan and of the European Union are often not emphasized. Japan's deflationary cycle and its structural crisis are not at all overcome yet. The situation of Japan is quite difficult, as the deflationary cycle ended after a long period just when the world economic crisis set in (UN 2007, pp. 87 - 89). Japan's "carry trade" (borrowing in Yen because of low interest rates, investing globally and then repatriating the money to Japan) is interconnected in various ways with the global financial crisis and with the appreciation of the Yen in times of an escalating economic crisis (Kirai 2009). New deflationary dangers are setting in and affect the revitalization of Japan. More important, a lot of structural reform policies are overdue (see OECD 2009a). The banking reform was not brought to an end so that the potential growth rate deteriorated (see Haugh/Ollivaud/Turner 2009). The crisis was far too long considered as a finance technical issue (Uematsu 1999), ignoring the primary role of the banks as selecting innovative entrepreneurs and projects (see Wohlmuth 2003).

The crisis of the EU structural reform policies was hidden behind a wall of declarations and the initial success of the Euro (see the very critical evaluation by Laurent 2009). However, much more was expected; the Euro should have become an alternative to the dollar in all important functions that international money plays. In reality, the current crisis shows the particular weakness of the EU and the Euro currency zone – slow and uncoordinated structural changes, lack of coordinated fiscal policies, lack in responses to the demands of globalization, lack of convergence and synchronization of national innovation and financial systems (although our studies have shown that national financial and national innovation systems must correspond to each other; see Wohlmuth 2000, 2003). Most important, there is no coordinated supervision of financial markets in Europe and only a slow progress of integration of these markets (Lawson/Barnes/Sollie 2009).

The complacency in the Euro Zone is now seen as a great problem in times of crisis. The years of favourable development were not used for more integration, coordination and structural change so that even the danger of a collapse of the Euro Zone is in the debate (see IWD March 2009, pp. 4-5). Vigorous EU reforms in fiscal policy, in structural policy, in regional development policies, in social and poverty alleviation policies, in education and training policies, and in research and innovation policies are overdue (see also OECD 2009a). Reforming policy coordination and decision-making procedures along the lines of the European Constitution are important tasks. The highly uneven development within the EU is exposing the whole Union in times of crisis and even endangers the Eurocurrency system. The failure in the EU of developing, integrating and supervising financial markets can definitely be seen as a cause of the current crisis as much needed changes in the world finance and monetary system were

delayed (see the evaluations by OECD 2009a). A strong Euro based on an integrated development of financial markets in Europe would help to stabilize the investment portfolios and the investment strategies of private and public holders of foreign exchange.

In this context of overdependence on the US dollar and on US import demands, it is difficult to imagine how the South can act as an engine of global growth (see Desai 2008), despite of courageous reforms that have been undertaken in the South. The BRIICS countries (Brazil, Russia, India, Indonesia, China, and South Africa) and even the SANE countries in Africa (South Africa, Algeria, Nigeria, and Egypt) have achieved a lot of structural change. However, China could have done more in three decades of reform with regard of social and labour market policies (see Bass 2007a). Regrettably the emerging economies and many more developing countries were left out of the world economic order negotiations for too long. The new G20 is a start, although many developing countries are excluded.

The uneven and unbalanced pace of reforms in the world economy affects the benefits from globalization to be reaped and the efficacy of the escape strategies from the world economic crisis. Japan in the context of Asia's regional integration and Germany in the context of EU's integration have to consider all these issues in their efforts to reconstruct their reform policies. They are advised to push for more reforms at national and global level.

## 2.3 Unbalanced Progress of the Globalization Dimensions and the Missing International Economic Order

The five dimensions of globalization (trade globalization, finance globalization, techno-globalization, globalization of labour, and globalization of value chains) advance from different levels and at different speed (see Wohlmuth 2004, 2007). This causes problems for world economic policy as these five dimensions interact in effects and in cumulative outcomes. Techno-globalization affects trade globalization in various ways, especially by keeping trade structures and trade logistics dynamic and by advancing economic structures. Trade globalization however advances techno-globalization by exchanges of goods and services that are diffusing knowledge. Techno-globalization advances globalization of labour, especially by new communication and information technologies. Globalization of labour, trade globalization and techno-globalization are impacting on the genesis and on the workings of the global value chains.

Even at the level of a dimension's sub-groupings (like trade globalization for goods and for services) differences in level and in speed are there and have to be considered. Trade globalization in goods has progressed much more than in services. What does

this mean for policies to respond to globalization, to the world financial crisis, to the world economic crisis, and to the world employment crisis? All these differences in level and speed lead to tensions - trade conflicts, conflicts about immigration and the use of labour services in services trade, tensions over production relocation (outsourcing and offshoring), tensions about technological protection and diffusion, etc. These tensions have to be managed. If the international economic order is not adaptive, we will see that these tensions are cumulating. Many international economic problems are caused by uneven advances of techno-globalization, financial globalization, trade globalization, globalization of labour, and the globalization of value chains, but the international economic order did not work so as to mediate these conflicts. The world economic crisis is also the result of this gap. WTO reform is blocked; discussions about a reform of TRIPS are stalled; for the globalization of labour to work properly much more international and regional agreements on labour movements are needed; so far we have only some bilateral agreements on migration; there is no global supervision of financial markets; there is no global framework on direct investments (MAI), and no global completion policy. Many other examples can be given.

There is a huge gap in the UN system with regard of global macroeconomic policy coordination as the ECOSOC is not equipped to deal with global business cycles, global macroeconomic policies, and global employment policies. Neither is the ECOSOC equipped to deal with long-term aspects of globalization. A close look at the five dimensions of globalization shows that it is necessary to build a new international economic order by incorporating representative global institutions for these five dimensions in an integrated way. First of all it is necessary to assess the limited scope and the character of international economic policymaking as it exists today (see Nayyar 2002; and Birdsall 2002). Just now is the time to make such reforms (see IWD April 2009). The production of international public goods, such as financial safety and economic stability, is therefore quite limited; also other public goods are in scarce supply, such as transparency with regard to technological protection and diffusion, transparency with regard to trading rules, transparency with regard to labour movements, and transparency with regard to the workings of global value chains. Developing countries are – in contrast to developed and emerging countries - left out of the G20 negotiations, and are not part of any discussion about the reform of the UN system. Their voice has to be heard and their proposals have to be taken seriously. Globalization is otherwise limited and unbeneficial for them - because of the digital and technological divide, because of the insufficient trading capacity, because of the vulnerability in all finance matters, and because of the gap in regulations on labour movements affecting the poorest countries.

A World Financial Authority was demanded again and again since the Asian crisis (or even earlier) to coordinate macroeconomic policies, to supervise global banks and finance institutions, and to regulate global financial markets; it is demanded now

again (IWD April 2009). However, it is still not clear if and how and when it will emerge. The world financial crisis is an example of how the uneven progress with regard of globalization dimensions works through the global system. Unregulated and explosively growing financial markets have allowed it to finance households' consumption and housing investments in times of wage moderation, although the debt repayment capacity of more and more borrowers was reduced.

The five major globalization dimensions must be represented by international organizations with a strong mandate, and structure and functions have to evolve in a dynamic fashion. An empowered WTO (with a fundamental reform of TRIPS, but covering also marine transport and safety issues from IMO) needs some extensions to cover all issues of trade globalization, especially also trade capacity building for poorer countries; but it also needs new competencies in raw materials and energy trade, in competition policy and in direct investment policy. A new World Financial Authority (WFA) is needed for the supervision of global financial markets and for macroeconomic policy coordination to follow the trends in financial globalization (incorporating IMF, BIS and FSF mandates). A new organization is needed to cover all the issues of techno-globalization (covering WIPO, UNU, UNESCO, UNITAR mandates, and the information and telecommunication issues as well as the digital divide issue by ITU and others). A new type of Global Labour and Employment Organization is requested (to cover ILO for labour and employment issues, UNFPA for population issues, UNHCR for issues of refugees, and IOM for migration issues). A new Development, Humanitarian Affairs and Environment Organization is urgently needed to cover the issues from so many development organizations (World Bank, UNDP, UNCTAD, UNIDO, FAO, UNEP, WFP, UNICEF, WHO, etc.). Thereby structural convergence can be achieved. A new type of OECD/G20 grouping can handle all types of corporate issues and corporate standards with regard to the role of the multinational corporations and the global value chains. A new type of ECOSOC with a strong mandate can integrate these six organizations.

Globalization therefore also means that rapid spillovers of positive and negative economic impulses take place and that a fast transmission of crises and tensions occurs so that there is no alternative to rapid institutional change in global governance mechanisms. Global governance institutions have to be adapted to the globalization trends. A new ILO may be necessary to cover not only labour, employment and social standards, and the trends of informal and precarious employment, but also to cover all types of employment issues in times of globalization (with outsourcing, offshoring, relocation in goods and services and along the global value chains), social welfare strategies, and migration, population and labour market policies and reforms. Global governance has to be adapted continuously to the dynamics of globalization - to all the dimensions, and has to be adapted to the respective speed and to the respective level of globalization. A global labour market is emerging (see IMF 2007a) and this

trend requires a global organization to deal with labour, welfare, employment and migration issues in a more comprehensive and prognostic way. The current system of global governance is obsolete (see Boughton/Bradford Jr. 2007; IWD April 2009). The highly fragmented and specialized system of today, the lack of interaction and integration, and the unresponsiveness to new task and functions give evidence that the system is no longer appropriate. The speed of transmission of the current world economic and financial crisis to employment and labour markets makes it clear that new action is required. The globalization of labour - by trade in goods and services, by new forms of offshoring and outsourcing, by new waves of immigration, and by new types of global value chains - is an issue of greatest importance for global governance. Techno-globalization, globalization of labour, trade globalization, finance globalization, and globalization of value chains interact dynamically and cumulatively and require a new global governance mechanism. All the dimensions of globalization affect today income and wage inequality, wage and poverty structures, and wage and poverty levels (see IMF 2007b). Techno-globalization may have the strongest impact in the years to come, increasingly also affecting the labour markets for the skilled workers.

Japan is a good case to study the link between globalization and the labour market. There is a strong link between the share of wages, import penetration, and the relocation of economic activities to other countries. The wage-setting behavior in the country is very much influenced by globalization. The structure of the Japanese labour market is impacted strongly by the relocating industries (see BIS 2006, pp. 18 - 21). Globalization has also a strong impact on the forms of employment growth in Japan, in terms of core and periphery labour markets. For Germany, we also see a strong link between globalization and labour markets (see BIS 2006, pp. 18 - 21). The new wave/or phase of globalization may intensify these effects and may extend it to all types of skilled labour (see Snower/Brown/Merkl 2009). The employment effects of these new forms of globalization may however be quite different for OECD countries and may be quickly changing so that a unified reaction to these trends is not possible (see Molnar/Pain/Taglioni 2007). Obviously the US has more positive employment effects than Japan and Germany when we look at these new forms of globalization.

The projected decrease of the GDP and the projected increase of unemployment rates in Germany and in Japan up to 2010 (see IMF 2009, p. 65) highlight the rapid transmission from the world economic crisis to growth and employment. Japan and Germany are well advised to push for new global governance structures. This is in their interest as export-oriented nations and as winners from globalization. Both nations can benefit from a globalization process that is governed by new global mechanisms, coordination mechanisms that are adapted just now to the new (fourth) phase of globalization.

## 3. The World Economic Crisis and the Global Employment Crisis: Implications for Japan and Germany

## 3.1 The Speed of Transmission to Employment and Incomes

The transmission channels, the speed and the width of the transmission of the world economic crisis to the global employment crisis are astonishing and give rise to pessimism. One economic sector after the other is affected. The high-wage sector of the financial industry was affected first, mainly in the US and in the UK, with losses of 300,000 jobs so far or even more. Then the transport sectors, the automobile industry with all the suppliers and the services around the sector were affected; all sectors related to leasing financing, tourism and consumer- and producer-related services followed. One country after the other reports huge employment losses. China is among the countries which have lost millions of jobs within months while other millions were pushed into even more precarious working conditions (why this is so after three decades of reforms can be read in the analysis by Bass 2007). Countries with high export-orientation, like Germany and Japan, but also the US and the UK report increasing losses of jobs. China and India as well as other emerging countries recorded tremendous losses of jobs, and the shutdown of numerous companies has occurred. Developing countries followed in terms of employment losses because of the decline of demand for raw materials and declines of services exports. By the way of "salvation plans" it was tried in industrial and emerging economies to counter these effects on employment, as the employment losses have further negative impulses on incomes, on trade and on employment (see OECD 2009b; Coats/Hutton/Razzanelli 2009; and IMF 2009). The whole machinery of globalization is affected, and the globalization itself determines the speed of transmission. ILO (2009) has already given some details and has presented some projections. There is an obvious contrast to the Asian Crisis of 1997 when negative employment effects were more localized. More and more sectors and countries are affected now; concern is also about future employability of workers, as an extended period of unemployment will make it more difficult to get them reemployed into productive jobs. A life between "low paid insecure work and outright unemployment" (ILO 2009, p. 7) might follow, especially for the youth. According to the ILO estimates, already between the years 2007 and 2008 there was an increase of the estimated number of workers in the world not being employed – up from 5.7 % to 6.0 % per cent (ILO 2009, p. 7), and for 2009 and 2010 further sharp increases are expected (see the projections in IMF 2009).

Global employment losses not only affect the number of the unemployed, but also – and this may be an even greater problem - the number of the working poor (those earning less than 1.25 \$ a day are considered as extremely poor, and those with less

than 2 \$ a day are considered as poor) and those in vulnerable employment positions (unpaid contributing family workers and own-account workers) are increasing fast. Especially in developing countries (but increasingly so in emerging and developed countries) we observe an increase in the number of such workers with low and insecure employment, with low earnings and low productivity (ILO 2009, p. 7). This means that the Millennium Declaration targets cannot be met. Already at the end of the year 2008 (in the US already at the end of 2007) the negative labour market and employment effects of the global crisis were accelerating sharply. Now we see the world economic crisis deepening and widening, and therefore the global jobs crisis will worsen rapidly (ILO 2009, pp. 9 - 10). It has become a global employment crisis as the world financial and economic crisis has affected directly the industrial and the emerging economies, but indirectly also the developing countries (by the way of declining demand and prices for raw materials, declining credit supply and direct investments, and shrinking aid commitments). The global jobs crisis also means that the conditions for earning wages and the overall working conditions may worsen. According to the ILO (2009) the global decline of the probability for decent and productive work will increase poverty and social instability. It is therefore necessary to fight the "slowdown spiral" in terms of employment by an internationally coordinated effort just now. It is not possible to wait for more accurate labour market data so as to assess the pace, the forms and the scale of the problem more precisely. Global action is needed despite of the limited information (there is a data gap even for some developed and emerging economies). It is not possible to anticipate fully the impacts of the many "crisis salvation programmes" on employment and labour, but a collective decision-making process is requested. However, there are doubts that the programmes meet the criterion of collective action (Coats/Hutton/Razzanelli 2009). The economic salvation programmes show different approaches and have different impacts on employment – by helping banks and companies, by investing into infrastructure, by spending for strategic sectors such as education and research, by supporting consumption and investment via tax cuts, expenditure increases, and guarantees. It is not clear how quickly these measures will pass through, and how monetary and fiscal policy will work in such a crisis. Governments and central banks are experimenting with new instruments for economic impulses to reach quick reactions by lenders, investors, traders, and consumers. However, the criterion of collective action is missing, and in times of globalization this is bad news.

The world has seen the largest year-on-year increase of the number of the unemployed from 2007 to 2008 since 1989, an increase by 10.7 million people (ILO 2009, p. 11). From a global figure of 190 million people being unemployed in 2008, the global number of unemployed youth is 76 million, and it is on the increase. The global employment-to-population rate has decreased what means that the employed people have to shoulder the survival of many more dependent people. The boom years were not used to address vigorously the severe global youth unemployment problem by la-

bour market action and by structural reforms (ILO 2009, p. 12). Only in some regions some progress was recorded on this issue. Global employment creation fell to only 1.3 % in 2008, with Asia gaining in employment creation, but with the "Developed Economies and European Union" region showing already a trend of negative employment creation (ILO 2009, p. 12). It can be expected that net employment creation may be negative globally in 2009. Sector-wise the increase of the services sector as an employment sector (with a share of 43.3 % of all employment in the world by 2008; ILO 2009, p. 12) means that this sector, which was growing fast as a result of globalization, may be hit severely by the world economic crisis if it cannot be brought quickly to a halt.

Worrisome is also the fact that until the year 2007 a downward trend in "working poverty" and in "vulnerable employment" was witnessed, but now there is a major break with this highly positive development (ILO 2009, p. 13). During the years 1997 and 2007 there was a remarkable decrease of the share of the "working poor" in extreme poverty in global total employment (measured as earnings of workers of less than US\$ 1.25 a day, defining the extreme poverty measure, and compared to US\$ 2 for the working poor) by 12.1 % since 1997 to the figure of 20.6 % in 2007 (ILO 2009, p. 13). Sub-Saharan Africa and South Asia are the regions with the highest rates of extreme working poverty, and according to the US\$ 2 working poverty level four fifths of the employed in these two regions are to be classified as working poor (ILO 2009, p. 14). The world economic crisis impacts now on these regions severely.

Considering "vulnerable employment", we observe that more than half (in 2007 50.6%; ILO 2009, p. 14) of the total global employment of around 3 billion people (in the year 2008) was in such employment forms. The small decline of the high share in 2007 since 2006 may now be reversed soon because of the dimensions of the crisis. Vulnerable employment means that these people do not enjoy the ILO conditions of decent work (with adequate pay, fundamental rights, and some security in case of job loss, illness, etc.; ILO 2009, p.14).

The "Developed Economies and European Union" region has seen the largest increase in unemployment by 0.7 % to 6.4 % in 2008 what marks a sharp divergence from the trend since 2002 (when the rate had with 7.4 % the highest value in the decade; ILO 2009, p.14). Women are mostly affected by the worsening unemployment and the negative employment creation situation, as job creation in the services sector has slowed dramatically in 2008 due to the crisis (ILO 2009, p. 14). The global employment crisis affects the developed regions so much because of their degree of openness and integration; as ageing societies they need employment creation to secure living standards and welfare systems. Declining employment to population ratios will increase the burden for the welfare systems. Labour market stresses come from globalization and from technological progress, and now from the global crisis. Labour market pressures are on the increase, especially if the global employment crisis cannot be

overcome quickly. There is a demand for more adaptability of labour markets and for a particular combination of flexibility and security. Demographic concerns, human capital concerns, growth and stability concerns, and social security concerns interact in a dramatic way.

The three scenarios presented in the ILO's Global Employment Trends 2009 (optimistic, less optimistic, and pessimistic ones) show an increase of unemployment from 2007 to 2009 between 18 million to 51 million people, depending on the scenario. Such an increase will impact on aggregate demand and will result in further employment losses. The trend for the "working poor" could see an increase of the share of poor workers in total employment, an increase of 1.5 % to an increase of 4.8 %, (depending on the scenario). This may mean that again more than half of the global labour force is unemployed or counted as "working poor" (ILO 2009, p. 24). Also for the share of "vulnerable employment" the pessimistic scenario assumes that 52. 9 % of all global workers (up 2.3 % over 2007) will be in such a precarious situation of employment. According to the scenario, the improvements in decent work conditions since 1999 would be wiped out completely. The whole picture of unemployment, working poverty and vulnerable employment shows that we are reaching unprecedented levels.

For the US, the steep increase of employment losses is recorded monthly by regions and states and by types of employment (see USDoL, Bureau of Labor Statistics since December 2007). US lost since December 2007 around 4.5 million jobs (OECD 2009b, p. 70). The flexibility of politics towards markets (of product and labour markets) in the US can probably speed up adjustment to shocks although the extent of the shocks may be higher with such a degree of flexibility (see OECD 2009b, p. 49). This shock has now come in terms of the economic crisis and the huge employment losses. However, because of the inefficacy of monetary policy in the current crisis speedy adjustment to the huge shock is blocked so that the huge fiscal stimulus package is the last option which had to be enacted quickly in the US. On the basis of the statistical instruments for assessing quickly regional and state employment trends, the US government can timely react to new developments (what it has done with the huge Salvation programme with a fiscal stimulus of 5.5% of the 2008 GDP).

For Japan and Germany, the employment outlook is now very unfavourable (see IMF 2009, p. 65), because of the export-orientation of the two countries, because of the expected declines of the GDP for 2009 by around or more than 6 %, and because of the internal and/or the external difficulties to decide quickly on adequate salvation programmes. The virtual "collapse of the world trade" (a term used by OECD 2009b, pp. 20 - 23) is a major cause of the employment losses, and it cannot be explained alone with trade credit problems; new globalization trends based on trade within global value chains may be another factor. Japan projects an increase of unemployment by around 2 million people or more, and Germany foresees the unemployment figure

reaching 4 million people or even surpassing the number of 5 million people.

Japan's exports fell by 46 % in January 2009, and in the fourth quarter of 2008 Japan's economy contracted by 12.7 % from the year-earlier period. The employment prospects of trade-dependent Japan so became worrying (see Global Crisis News, Monday, April 13, 2009). The Lehman Shock of Autumn 2008 brought first job cuts for the non-regular employment in manufacturing industries. Employment adjustment is however spreading to regular employment in many more sectors of the economy because generating sufficient domestic demand to compensate for the decline of exports is difficult in this situation. It may be that 2 million jobs (or even more) will be lost over the next few years (JRI 2009, p. 1). Downside risks are however great. The employment crisis leads also to ideas in Japan such as banning agencies that are supplying temporary workers or workers paid on a daily basis. It is however considered quite possible that any isolated tightening of the non-regular jobs sector – if not included into a structural labour market reform programme - will just lead to a new overseas relocation activity by industry. Social safety nets are weak for such nonregular workers, and the social situation will aggravate severely when more dismissed regular workers are re-employed as non-regular workers (see in this context Keiko 1998 on the ongoing structural changes in the Japanese labour market, and Matsugi 1998 on the causes of the still relatively low unemployment rate in Japan). This phenomenon of re-employing former regular workers as non-regular workers was not prevalent for a long time in Japan (see Yatsubayashi 2002), but the employment crisis may change now quickly the picture. The number of non-regular workers heading a household is increasing, so that the social consequences of the employment crisis may become severe. Structural reforms are recommended for decades now to make the economy less dependent on external demand and on some few high productivity sectors (see Heizo/Ryokichi 1998). A deep and integrated reform of the tax system, of the social security system and of the minimum wage system are proposed to reestablish social safety nets under the new conditions, thereby resolving also the problem of the segmented (dual) labour market. A complete re-adjustment of the labour market is considered necessary, and changes are proposed since a decade so as to respond to the demands of globalization (see Miura 2001). However, in times of the employment crisis and a worsening budget situation such a reform process will not be easy. Already on January 7, 2009 the Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare (MHLW) has announced a "new comprehensive employment strategy" (MHLW 2009), and on Monday, April 13, 2009 it was announced by the Japanese government to spend US\$ 15.6 billion on jobs (see Global.nytimes.com, 2009). This programme intends to protect jobs and to support the unemployed, and it is part of a series of fiscal stimulus packages (see OECD 2009b on the fiscal packages for Japan and other OECD countries in comparison). However, it may be seen if these programmes really go into the direction of a fundamental labour market reform.

The worst problem is now that full-time regular employment (core employment) is also declining. Japan's unemployment rate in January 2009 of 4.1% could surpass quite soon the so far highest rate of 5.55% of the year 2002 (see the projections to the year 2010 in IMF 2009, p. 65). The New Employment Strategy by MHLW focuses on the policy issue of the decline of the labour force (by compensating measures for the old, the youth, and the women to increase their labour force participation) and on the policy issue of the declining employment to population ratio (occurring during the crisis). Both trends could make a new growth phase in Japan more difficult. Policy packages to enhance social security systems and functions are therefore proposed – five plans are mentioned (MHLW 2009). The plan components are strongly focused on issues like non-regular employment; severe unemployment; women and youth; supporting small enterprises and regions; actions for job leavers; vocational training measures; employment adjustment subsidy programmes; re-employment support programmes; and legal measures to regulate the sector of the dispatched agency workers. Reversing the obvious erosion of social and employment security is part of the programmes, although it is not yet clear how structural policies and long-term strategies are the base for these programmes and interact with them.

The situation in Germany is somewhat different. Based on a rather comprehensive system of social security, a more diversified economy, and some labour market reforms which have taken place in recent years the employment crisis became visible some months later. Unemployment increased however in January 2009 more than in the two years before. All the three key indicators are deteriorating (unemployment is rising; social security employment is declining; and labour demand is reduced). Affected by the employment crisis are especially but not exclusively construction, manufacturing industries, machinery production, finance and banks. It was argued by the German Labour Minister that at least 250,000 new unemployed will be there and that the figure of 4 million unemployed could be surpassed (N24, 2009). Now estimates of more than 5 million unemployed workers circulate. Downside risks are mentioned again and again by OECD (see OECD 2009b) and by IMF (2009). Reactions to the employment crisis are related to sectors (especially the car industry), by introducing various demand-stimulating measures; to an intensive use of instruments like short working arrangements (Kurzarbeit), by extending the payments for workers during the working break; and to vocational training and counseling measures during the crisis period. Also additional social security payments and tax wedge issues play a role in the discussion. In 2006 net wages fell to a 20-year low reaching the 1986 level (DW-World, 2007). The difference between cost of labour for the firms and net wages paid to the workers is considered as too high. However, these issues are part of a longer-run strategic discussion about the future of the financing of the welfare state in Germany. The world economic crisis and the global employment crisis give rise to new social and economic questions (tax wedge, tax reforms, minimum wages, etc.). Employment programmes are covered by the fiscal stimulus packages I and II that emphasize public investment, assistance to the unemployed and to economically weak households, tax cuts and subsidies (see OECD 2009b for a comparison of such packages in OECD countries). Because of the "collapse of the world trade" there will even be need for more support from the side of the German government (see also the recommendations by OECD 2009b) to avoid a further worsening of the employment situation and to sustain the European and the global recovery.

However, as it is a global employment crisis, the national and the G20 programmes have to be implemented collectively. So far, the criteria proposed by the IMF - to launch coordinated fiscal stimulus programmes - were not met. A G20 collective action could produce a greater impact in terms of recovery and employment protection, would mean assistance from stronger to weaker OECD countries and Emerging economies, and would generate more positive expectations (see Coats/Hutton/Razzanelli 2009). The G20 meeting early April 2009 in London called "The London Summit 2009 on Stability/Growth/Jobs" brought some results, but not a collectively agreed upon plan. The recommendations and results remained far below the requirements for collective action. Ongoing globalization forces and the current world economic crisis would have demanded more – not national plans that were coordinated rather superficially, but a global plan emphasizing the responsibility of all nations for a quick global recovery. Countries with more room for fiscal action such as Germany could have done more (because of the still relatively favourable fiscal situation and because of the economic interest to overcome quickly the "collapse of the world trade"). The argument is that all countries could benefit if Germany would do more in terms of collective action rather than emphasizing again and again the strong impact of its automatic stabilizers to bring back the German economy on track (this is a rather nationalist argument in times of globalization).

It is not enough to have timely, targeted and temporary fiscal stimulation programmes. Much more is needed – they have to be timely, large, lasting, diversified, contingent, collective, and sustainable (Coats/Hutton/Razzanelli 2009, pp. 39 - 53). There are doutbs how far the principle of collective action was met. There are also doubts about volume and sustainability (see OECD 2009b). The fiscal volumes are too small, and only the US had a more ambitious programme that also may prove to be too small. Unforeseen events (contingencies) have to be considered (so that further actions may have to be planned and announced). Not all governments have developed debt reduction plans and fiscal correction commitments for the future so as to ensure sustainability. An increase of the scope of automatic stabilizers should be agreed upon by the G20 (changes in the systems of unemployment benefits, of short-time working arrangements, and of higher payments to the poorest families, etc.) in order to prevent future crises. More active labour market measures are also proposed (see OECD 2009b) to harmonize short-term and medium-term crisis action with a long-term growth strategy. Credibility of the G20 action will follow only if collective, contin-

gent and sustainable actions are proposed and implemented.

Japan is in a somewhat difficult situation, with general government gross financial liabilities being far higher than the OECD and Euro Zone average levels (for Japan at 170 per cent of the GDP; see Coats/Hutton/Razzanelli 2009, figure 7, p. 51). However, also Japan can meet the criteria of credibility and sustainability by arranging the current crisis action along the long-term needs for structural reform. It is therefore highly questionable whether the G20 London meeting has met the test of finding global solutions to global problems in times of globalization.

## 3. 2 Erosion of Social Safety Nets and of the Global Poverty Alleviation Strategies

Programmes are sustainable if the repercussions of the crisis for developing countries are considered. In developing and emerging countries, in times of crisis the poor have to work longer and harder and under further worsening conditions of work (ILO 2009, p. 20). Many people, also in China and in India, lose their wage and salary jobs associated with a minimum of social security. There is no fallback position with any form of social security. New entrants to the labour market have a longer time to wait for a position with a minimum level of social security; they have to join the ranks of the "working poor" and of "vulnerable employment". Many people living still above the poverty line will fall to a living standard below the poverty line. People with an income being just 5-10 % or 10 to 20 % above the poverty line will fall back. South Asia is the region where the largest increase in "extreme working poverty" will be reached (in a region lacking minimum social security provisions). The increases of the numbers being in vulnerable employment in the worst case scenario of ILO would mean that the favourable developments of the recent years are reversed, and that a huge rise in the number of vulnerable employment would materialize. A level of 52.9 % of all the globally employed people being in vulnerable employment would be reached by 2009 (ILO 2009, p. 23). The consequence is that the same unsatisfactory level as in the year 1999 would be reached again, so that 10 years of progress are eliminated by the crisis. The increase of the numbers of the unemployed and of the working poor means that more than half of the global labour force are unemployed or counted as working poor (ILO 2009, p. 24). The trend towards informal working arrangements is increasing worldwide, and informal employment is becoming normal (Jütting/De Laiglesia, 2009).

The erosion of social welfare nets and provisions and poverty alleviation arrangements and institutions goes further as income and public revenue losses will make it more difficult to sustain existing social welfare and poverty alleviation institutions in developing countries, especially in the LLDCs. Also ODA may decrease so that support for such systems will additionally be reduced. In order to compensate for these

developments, more direct budget support will be necessary to sustain such programmes and institutions. However, there is also concern about developed countries in this regard. Atypical employment and precarious work contracts are spreading. Informal working arrangements are expanding so as to pass by normal working contracts. An example is the phenomenon of "false self-employment" (Jütting/De Laiglesia, 2009, p. 12).

What about Japan and Germany? Also in these two countries the world economic crisis and the global employment crisis will impact more on the poor. For Japan, the situation seems to become particularly serious – if not pro-poor policy changes follow soon. The level of social spending is low, social spending is concentrated on the elderly, and social benefits are less concentrated on low-income households than in other OECD countries (see Jones 2007). Gross social spending (in per cent of the GDP) is in 2001 at 16.9 % compared to 27.4 % for Germany and 20.6 % for the OECD average (Jones 2007, p. 17). Around 70 % of the social insurance programmes are going for elderly persons. Livelihood protection and family benefits for the children, the young, the women, and the families reach only 5.5% of the total public spending. These are the groups affected mostly by the world economic crisis in Japan. The lower the income, the less social transfers are given in Japan, so that we see a weak distributional impact of the social transfers on the households. Expenditures for the unemployed and for active labour market policies are traditionally low (a low proportion of the unemployed receives benefits). The rise of income inequality was accompanied by a rise of the relative poverty rate (an income less than 50 % of the median income) for the total population from 12.0 % in the mid-80s to 15.3% in the 2000s (all data from Jones 2007). This is a much higher increase than for the other OECD countries. For the total working population we have relative poverty rates for Japan rising from 11.9 % in mid-1990s to 13.5 % in 2000s (compared to 7.2 % and 8.0 % for Germany). For Japan this means that the social safety nets and the poverty alleviation programmes may turn out to be highly inadequate to cover the basic income level of the poorest people during the crisis. The need for much deeper social welfare, taxation and labour market reforms is becoming increasingly pressing. The sharp rise in wage dispersion has to do with the dual labour market which is responsible for the vast increase (see Jones 2007 for all these data). Social transfers are less targeted on the poor than on the average in OECD countries (although also in Germany there is such a gap emerging).

For Germany, we see also an increase of the poverty rate of the working population, but more so an increase of the income inequality and of the overall poverty rate since 1985 (from 6 % to 11%, and for children from 7 % to 16 %). Since the year 2000 income inequality and poverty have increased more than in any other OECD country, with an increase surpassing the increase of the 15 prior years of 1985 - 2000 (see OECD 2008 on Germany Country Data). Germany is allocating 5.4 % of total house-

hold disposable income (HDI) in social transfers to the lowest quintile of the population, while Japan is allocating with only 2.7% much less than the OECD average of 4.6 %. However, also Germany is not performing well with regard of the quintile ratio (share of transfers to the lowest income quintile versus to the top quintile; Jones 2007, p. 22). The share of the working-age population receiving income-replacing government benefits in Japan is with 11.4 % lower than the relative poverty rate, compared to Germany with a rate of 22.0 % (Jones 2007, pp. 23 – 24). Most serious, 58 per cent of the working single parents are living in Japan in relative poverty (in the year 2000). The situation of working single parents in Germany is however still more favourable. The child poverty rate in Japan is with 14.3 % above the OECD average (Jones 2007, p. 25), but is now surpassed by the figure of 16 % for Germany (taking the OECD figures from OECD 2008; see above). Child poverty in Japan is however to a rate of 98 % concentrated in working families (with at least one earner). Support granted for working parents in their employment and a reduction of the social consequences of the employment and labour market dualism are therefore key policy issues for Japan. Overcoming the labour market dualism and increasing spending for the vulnerable groups are key imperatives for Japan's social and economic policy changes. The tax system is also deteriorating the situation of the poor in Japan. Targeting social spending and reforming the tax system would help in the current situation more than discussing for years a general overhaul and strengthening of the Japanese welfare state, as such a fundamental reform cannot be financed in the near future (on all these data see Jones 2007, p. 26). We therefore observe a further erosion of the social safety nets and of the poverty alleviation programmes, resulting from the global employment crisis; it may affect the poor especially in Japan, but also some vulnerable groups in Germany.

#### 3. 3 Erosion of the Labour Market Institutions

Because of the severity of the world employment crisis the danger is great that an erosion of labour market institutions takes place, so that structural change and adjustment in the economies could be impeded in the future. Labour market institutions are a complex set of interrelated and interdependent rules, ordinances and regulations on employment protection, industrial relations, social security, active labour market policy, and taxation of labour income. Also other rules and regulations play a role, such as regulations of product markets as they are affecting labour demand, regulations and barriers to labour mobility, those regulations affecting private households in their labour supply and in responding to labour demand, regulations on vocational and further training, regulations and barriers to international migration and integration, and regulations on the labour force participation of the young, the women, the older persons and the disabled. Labour market institutions are therefore a set of rules and rulings that give structure to the interactions and transactions on the labour market

(Ochel 2005). Labour market institutions evolve in a longer term context and should not be changed, adapted, and made more flexible (less rigid) by ad hoc action and by hasty reforms (as this could harm the economy and the workers). The reactions to the world economic crisis and to the world employment crisis may affect this complex system if ad hoc measures and abrupt changes are introduced – such as unpredictable changes of short work arrangements, sector-wise employment and trade protection, abrupt changes with regard of immigration policies and international migration regulations, abrupt changes of the social security system and of employment laws, abrupt changes of active labour market instruments, etc. It is necessary to keep the systems intact during the crises and to refrain from hectic salvation and reform activity.

In both countries, in Japan and in Germany, we see that the complex system of labour market institutions is not always understood in public discourses, and that sudden changes are proposed without looking at the whole system and how it has evolved over decades. While the system of labour market institutions in Japan based on its "lifelong employment system" (see Yatsubayashi 2002; Bosse 1995; Weber 1988) is related to postwar reconstruction and export industrialization, the system in Germany with its emphasis on the "normal employment contract" has evolved in the context of the Soziale Marktwirtschaft and the demands by European integration and globalization (see Eichhorst/Marx 2009). While the Japanese system had some role as a model in Asia (see Kong 2006 for Northeast Asia), the German system had a role as a model in some parts of Continental Europe. Despite of these differences in evolution, Japan and Germany can learn from each other in their reform policies if the respective system evolution is known and understood (see Ono 2002 on mutual understanding and learning from each other). In the context of the current crises all the proposed and introduced measures should meet the test if they are conducive in the longer-run to take advantage from the ongoing globalization processes. It has to be seen that labour market institutions differ globally, that national systems of labour market institutions exist, and that it is not easy to compare and to measure the effectiveness of such institutions. Therefore, simple statements and assessments are misplaced; it is not helpful to characterize a system as overregulated or as too flexible (see Miura 2001 on the types and regimes of labour market institutions, and on the difficulties to fit in Japan and Germany). Assessments are too often biased and are often not based on comparable indicators and on adequate measurement (see Ochel 2005).

Therefore, it is useful to stick to the longer time path of reforms of labour market institutions even in times of the serious world crises, but to be open to short-term changes if they are guided by a long-term view on the labour market developments. An extension of short work arrangements may be good if it is not narrowly confined to certain sectors, if not open ended, if not administered in an ad hoc process, etc. Employment protection for sectors, such as the car industry, may be useful if some criteria are fulfilled (short-term measures, incentives for structural changes for the whole industry sector, measures that do not impede competition, trade and innovation, and measures that involve adequate forms of active labour market policies). Experiences with the consequences and repercussions of the employment crisis in US, Japan and Germany show that functioning labour market institutions such as in Germany can have a positive impact on the speed of employment losses, on the way the vulnerable groups are protected, and on the long-term competitiveness of producers by keeping labour near the labour market. Functioning labour market institutions can also help to overcome crises more quickly - systems with sufficient automatic stabilizers and systems that are promoting social consensus in collective bargaining are helpful. Such systems are supportive also at the global scale as they give more room for collective action in negotiations with other countries - about ways and means to attack the crises. Germany could have done more at the level of the G20 because of this strength.

Actions and reforms must always consider the system-wide effects – on employment protection, wage bargaining, training, taxation of labour incomes, and on active labour market policies, and so more "flexible" and more "rigid" provisions and rules may play a role and may interact (see Eichhorst/Feil/Braun 2008, p. 26). As single labour market variables should not be emphasized too much and as simple recommendations can be harmful, it is important that reforms and actions during the crisis period have always and from the outset the post-crisis period in mind. It is not so clear that all the programmes undertaken now in Japan and in Germany meet this test. The world economic crisis and the global employment crisis can change the structure, the pattern, the balance and the components of the labour markets and its institutions, especially if some globalization forces are strengthened, if structural changes are speeded up, and if new policy factors become important. In a positive way the term "erosion" means that the crises will not lead to completely new labour market institutions but to new forms of labour market adaptability and to a re-balancing of the various components of the labour market institutions, but by considering the path of development of these systems. Labour market adaptability to crises and to globalization forces can be realized with different degrees and forms of labour market flexibility in the context of the established labour market institutions (see on this open approach: Eichhorst/Feil/Braun 2008, p. 29). For Japan and Germany the overall adaptability of labour markets is important, not just the flexibility of a specific component within the established labour market institutions.

# 4. Challenges for the Reform of Labour and Employment Policies in Japan and in Germany

# 4. 1 Assessing the Adaptability of Labour Markets

Labour markets are to be considered as a complex set of institutions. These labour market institutions determine the adaptability of the labour market and provide for different forms and patterns of labour market flexibility (Eichhorst/Feil/Braun 2008, pp. 26ff). There is not one form and one pattern of labour market flexibility that can be associated with successful outcomes in terms of growth, efficiency and employment. Labour market reforms relate to the need to adapt labour markets for structural change and for business cycle variations, and for responding to globalization. Adaptability of labour markets is determined by the complex set of labour market institutions but also by the prevailing views on labour market flexibility and the way how labour market and structural reforms reforms come along in a particular country. Different models of flexibility of labour markets are possible, and they all can lead to efficient employment outcomes and successful reform paths if they are in line with the labour market institutions. The system comprising all components of labour market institutions matters. Some more flexible and some more security-oriented provisions, some more flexible and some more rigid rules and regulations can be combined to an effective labour market model.

In order to assess the adaptability of labour markets, five steps are needed. First, the structure of the labour market has to be analysed. Second, the labour institutions have to be assessed in all their complexity and integration. Third, the prevailing models of labour market flexibility have to be made clear. Fourth, the design of labour market reforms in all their interest group complexities has to be made clear. Fifth, the structural and social reforms to complement the labour market reforms have to be assessed. We see that these five steps would require a huge effort in data gathering, in defining, classifying and analysing, in making concepts relevant for policies, in identifying value concepts for labour policies and the role of interest groups in propagating such concepts. With regard to these five areas we have huge gaps of knowledge, particularly if we try to compare labour market policies of countries such as Germany and Japan. However, such assessments are necessary in order to be able to design and to implement appropriate strategies to cope with the world economic crisis and to respond to the globalization forces. Some few remarks will follow on these five steps.

**First of all**, the **structure of the labour markets** has to be analysed to understand the adaptability of labour markets. We see that Japan is widely presented as a country with a highly dual, even a segmented, labour market, as a country with characteristics of an increasing dualism, derived from its dual production structure with highly pro-

ductive sectors on the one side and low productivity sectors on the other side (see Heizo/Ryokichi 1998; Jones 2008). Japan is presented as a country with a rising proportion of low-paid non-regular workers, pushing down labour's income share, limiting private consumption, despite record high overall profits in the (large, exportoriented) corporate sector (see Jones 2008, p. 5). Such a system raises efficiency concerns and doubts about growth and the future of the industrial structure, doubts about education, training and human capital formation, doubts about social security provisions and poverty alleviation strategies. The rising share of non-regular workers also leads to the question if intended cost savings and expected employment and labour market flexibility are really coming forth from this system. According to survey evidence, the problem may be that a growing share of the labour force is trapped into low-paying jobs with little employment security, limited coverage by social security, and also limited access to training (Jones 2007, 2008). The life employment system seems to be in erosion, also because of the lack of labour market reforms. The evolution of the system itself can only be understood in the context of Japanese industrial growth; however in times of globalization a re-adjustment is considered necessary. The Japanese programme on jobs (Global.nytimes.com, 2009) launched recently may be an indication of the serious situation of the system, aggravated by the current crisis.

In Germany, the labour market is considered, even praised, as a "dual flexibility" system, with a core labour market and a labour market "at the margin". The core is represented by a normal employment contract ("Normalarbeitsverhältnis"), with a permanent full-time job, with strong dismissal protection, with integration into statusprotecting social insurance, and with collectively set wages above the subsistence level (Eichhorst/Marx 2009, p. 3). However, the reality has changed in recent years. The new forms of employment (part-time work, fixed term contracts, dispatched agency work, and mini-jobbing) have increased in importance and now cover around a quarter of the labour force in Germany (Lang 2009). A dual labour market has developed, but it may be argued that it is not segmented to the same degree as in Japan. The type of labour market reforms in Germany, to avoid outright market segmentation, may explain the difference. The evolution of this German model of a "normal employment contract" is an outcome of economic history, reflecting the industrial growth of Germany. The pursued labour market reform path was gradual, but not fundamental. The strategy was threefold: keeping the core labour market stable and productive; strengthening the role and improving the conditions of work "at the margin", even by reregulation; and increasing gradually the flexibility in the core, but within the context of the "normal employment contract". Reforms at the margin with the liberalization of temporary work agencies in 1972, and the permission of fixed-term contracts without giving valid reasons in case of hiring new workers in 1985 laid the foundations. At the core, some forms of flexibility were introduced - in collective bargaining provisions for increasing internal flexibility in firms, and in concession bargaining provisions for action in bad times. Changes at the core and at the margin have interacted and have provided a dual flexibility structure - preserving the "Normalarbeitsverhältnis" along with more or less socially protected new forms of labour contracts. With increased flexibility in the core and at the margin, the employment performance of the labour market has obviously improved in Germany (Eichhorst/Marx 2009, p. 13).

The relative stability of the share of standard jobs in the recent years shows that in contrast to Japan the dual structure does not show signs of segmentation and deterioration. Even a revival of the standard employment relationship can be ascertained; more standard jobs with more flexible working time and remuneration arrangements have emerged (Eichhorst/Marx 2009). Employment stability has even increased between 1992 and 2007 (as measured in terms of average job duration; Eichhorst/Marx 2009, p. 15) what is also due to a strategy of internal flexibilization of work. The flexibility at the margin has also increased and was facilitated by intra-household support and by public income support. In Germany, to be employed at the margin does not mean to be in a trap in all cases. Such contracts can provide and often do provide opportunities for entry to core job sector contracts (Eichhorst/Marx 2009, pp. 18 - 19). However, since the year 2000 we see also sharp increases of income inequality and of poverty in Germany, developments that show the limits of working at the margin (OECD 2008, German country data). New reforms "at the margin" of the labour market are needed and will have to correct these serious developments. By the way of incremental reforms, a "major transformation" took place in the German labour market (Eichhorst/Marx 2009): a dualized pattern of flexibility has emerged, with flexibility in the core and at the margin, but under conditions of minimum security and systemic stability. However, the increases of inequality and poverty in Germany show that the system has to be stabilized continuously. This system obviously has led to contradictory effects - generating and destroying standard jobs in a complex competitive process, thereby enhancing the competitiveness for the core jobs. Flexibility in the core sector was created by employers and by unions in a process of "coordinated decentralization" to benefit from both sides, from coordination and from decentralization of industrial relations. "Opening clauses" etc. have then worked in this direction. Entrepreneurial risks are spread by such measures to workers/workers councils in terms of wage cuts, intensified labour processes, reduced leisure time, etc.; a tradeoff between income security and job security is negotiated. The system of dual flexibility may also help to preserve the stock of firm-specific knowledge inside companies in periods of cyclical slumps (Eichhorst/Marx, 2009, p. 24), so that a long-term perspective is given for many small, medium and large firms. The government adds to this now by short work arrangements. All this may be helpful during the current crisis and also in order to respond to the globalization forces.

**Secondly**, the adaptability of labour markets depends on a clear understanding of the **evolution and change of labour institutions**. Labour market institutions in all their complexity have a quite different functioning in Japan and in Germany. The system

and the elements are working differently. The high degree of employment protection in Japan in core sectors and the fact that other elements were not developed (broad unemployment benefits coverage, active labour market instruments) or remained underdeveloped (such as adapted immigration laws, modernized vocational training standards, broad social security provisions, and reforms in the taxation of labour for increasing labour utilization) have its roots in the industrialization and trade opening strategy. Adaptability of labour markets requires that these labour market institutions are developed in a coherent frame. The evolution of the labour market institutions has to be assessed in a historical context so as to understand the reform potentials (see Eichhorst/Marx 2009 on the reform of the Continental European and the Bismarck social policy and labour market models; see Miura 2001 on the reform blockade of the Japanese labour market institutions). Path-dependent approaches in reforming labour market institutions are important anyway to become successful and effective. However, so many informal labour market institutions and new areas of concern for labour have emerged and need to be considered. Internal working arrangements in firms, activities of works councils, regulatory activities of insider groups, and new forms of employment (legal or illegal) are becoming more and more relevant – developing as informal institutions of the labour market, but with impact on the formal labour market institutions as formal rules and regulations are changed. Sectoral and regional gaps in information are becoming a severe problem to understand labour market institutions (see Ochel 2005, pp. 53 - 54). Information on the implementation of formal provisions and on new institutional arrangements is often scarce, as we can see with regard of new forms of employment in both countries, with regard of part-time work laws in Japan and with regard of false self-employment in Germany. Relevance of provisions, rules, regulations and institutions also matters, but we do not know much about the relevance of labour market institutions for workers and firms in Japan and Germany (in terms of numbers affected). Adaptability of labour market institutions will however remain an important issue because of anticipated future trends of globalization.

Thirdly, the adaptability of labour markets has also to do with the choice of the labour market flexibility (LMF) can be interpreted in a rather narrow way and also in a much broader way. This can create a lot of confusion in discussions between interest groups, even within interest groups, and also among experts. Between countries there may be huge discrepancies in understanding LMF. Such discrepancies also exist between Japan and Germany (see the comparison by Tachibanaki 1987 for Japan, US and Europe). Narrow concepts do emphasize aggregate real labour cost flexibility (in terms of inflation and productivity changes), adaptability of relative labour costs (across enterprises and occupations), labour mobility (in terms of regional, occupational and inter-firm mobility), and flexibility of working arrangements (see Klau/Mittelstadt 1986). More extended concepts relate to employment protection, wage flexibility, internal or func-

tional flexibility, and to supply-side flexibility (see Rodgers 2007). Many arguments from the first source are self-evident as these key forms of wage flexibility are not doubted. The second source however comes to the conclusion that it is not "flexibility" as such that results in higher employment but that a wider framework of policies and institutions matters for employment promotion, efficiency and providing social minima. Much broader concepts of labour market flexibility (see Whyman/Baimbridge 2006, pp. 9 - 12) add such elements as social policy, aggregate demand and macroeconomic policies, attitudinal or behavioural flexibility of the labour force, and trade union flexibility. Because of the great number of elements in such a LMF model, there can be combinations of flexible and rigid elements. The balance can change over time as interest groups pursue the case, such as domestic or foreign investors, export-oriented interests, small and medium or large enterprises, and also specific union interests or government policy interests. The current crisis shows that LMF is to a large extent determined now by macro demand management, active labour market policies, education and training policies, and the perceived comprehensiveness of social policy, as all these factors impact on most other elements of the LMF model. In times of strong globalization forces being at work other elements may become important (such as technology, innovation, and human capital formation; cross-border labour mobility; the level of unemployment benefits; active employment policies in terms of labour force participation; specific forms of micro-flexibility, and a social policy that is targeting also skilled workers).

Aggregate demand policies are therefore providing the base for more flexibility and adaptability (see Whyman/Baimbridge 2006, p. 12). When we look at some studies on the relevance of the LMF model for location decisions, we see that we have always to address the particular interest group that is propagating the LMF concept in this way or another. Foreign direct investors may look at the human capital, and at both functional and numerical flexibility rather than on other elements (see Whyman/Baimbridge 2006 on the case of direct investors in the UK). Rankings of LMF are therefore different when done by the World Economic Forum, by the OECD, by Business Consulting Firms, or by Lobbying Groups. Even within OECD there may be different views. A new OECD (2009a) report identifies LMF with progress on changes in removing employment protection for regular workers in order to overcome the labour market dualism. Other reports (OECD 2008; OECD 2009b) are much more open in the LMF concept by emphasizing social policy reforms, pro-active aggregate demand policies, and reforms of the taxation on labour. The LMF concept has therefore to be related to the particular phase and to the dynamics of globalization and crisis. LMF as a concept makes more sense if the driving forces and the actors of the current globalization are known - this refers to the global value chains and to the global competition for tasks (see below). We see substantial differences also by country. For Japan, LMF means providing more flexibility by removing employment protection for regular workers (to address the issue of the segmented labour markets), and means increasing numerical flexibility (to adapt the quantity and quality of labour supply to the changing demand). For Germany, LMF means a balanced reform of labour and working conditions (in the core labour market and at the margin) and attaching strong components of aggregate demand policy and of a comprehensive social policy (in order to widen the scope for flexibility from this side). In both countries, attitudinal and behavioural flexibility plays a role so as to balance flexibility and security.

**Fourthly**, the adaptability of labour markets has also a lot to do with the process how labour market reforms go ahead over time in a specific country. The cases of Japan and Germany show that different approaches and attitudes are at work. Germany is known for incremental, for gradual reforms; never were fundamental reforms given priority (see Eichhorst 2007; Eichhorst/Marx 2009). Also a highly ideological discussion about labour market reforms takes place (see Berthold 2005; Sinn 2007a on the one side; and Hengsbach 2005; Ganßmann 2003 on the other side). There are huge differences in assessments, proposals and beliefs (see Trampusch 2003 on reform blockades; APuZ 2003 on the role of unions; APuZ 2005 on the new paradigm after the Schröder reforms). The reforms of the Schröder government have changed the picture and even have produced something like a minimum consensus - the "dual path to flexibility concept" is widely acknowledged (Eichhorst/Marx 2009; Spiegel Online 2008). There are great differences when compared with Japan. The available information on the case of Japan shows that it is not yet clear how the reforms for the core sector of the regular workers and for the peripheral sector of the non-regular workers should interact, and what the role of different labour market institutions should be (see Rieti 2009 on this deadlock in reforms and its consequences). The concept that is obviously propagated until today is called "asymmetrical deregulation" (see Miura 2001; Jones 2008). Obviously a broad coalition of government, unions and employers favours the status quo (by doing something for the evolution of the sector of non-regular workers only). There is no direction taken towards symmetrical deregulation or towards a dual flexibility path. For Japan, an integral concept for labour market reforms is still awaited. Japan (as can be seen in Jones 2008 and OECD 2009a) is considered widely as a case with very severe reform blockades. But also for Germany the OECD experts see further need for reforms (see Wurzel 2006 and OECD 2009a), especially in areas such as labour taxes, social security, and numerical flexibility.

In both countries, labour market reforms are pushed by the real social and economic situation, by actual conditions (growth and unemployment figures), but not by the demands of globalization (see below). The pressures on the politicians in the Schröder government era have produced something that is praised now by international and national observers, although further needs for the reform are seen. It is therefore increasingly important to learn from each in other in such important areas as labour market

reforms (see Ono 2002; Lemper 1996; Bass 2007b; and OECD 2009 a).

Fifthly, the adaptability of labour markets also refers to structural and societal policies in a more general sense. As labour demand is a derived demand, macroeconomic and structural policies play a role. Product market reforms are therefore an important issue (see Nicoletti/Scarpetta 2005; Nicoletti/Scarpetta 2006). Also societal policies and politics (such as education and training at all stages, policies for the aging society, the new forms of labour and the new attitudes in work) play an increasing role. Especially now, coordinated action is needed: the world economic crisis with all the downside risks and management problems on the one side and the expectation that the globalization process will go ahead after the crisis with new force on the other side leads to the demand for reforms that affect the economy and the society in the short-term, in the medium-term and also in the long-term. OECD's Going for Growth Project (see OECD 2009a) reminds us that adaptability of labour markets can be enhanced just now amidst the crisis - by preparing structural reform policies and also by using the structural effects of demand policies, like in education and public investment. We are also reminded that a political economy of structural reform is needed (see Hoj/Galasso/Nicoletti 2006) to overcome reform deadlocks and to benefit from interactions between labour market reforms and broader structural reforms, such as product market reforms, budget reforms, social security reforms, education sector reforms, and financial sector reforms.

We see that the discussion in Japan on the issues is now intensified by the severity of the world economic crisis - especially by designing and implementing new programmes to attack the employment crisis and the social crisis, but also by presenting some long-term visions. Japan has a severe gap in its growth process vis a vis US growth in the area of labour productivity, while Germany has more problems with regard to labour utilization, such as labour market participation (OECD 2009a, pp. 29 -32). For Japan, policies to improve its labour productivity performance (by innovation, vocational training, education, and product market deregulation) matter most, although also labour utilization policies are recommended so as to overcome the labour dualism. The OECD Report (OECD 2009a) seems to favour determined action on removing employment protection for the regular workers in Japan, but astonishingly gives the impression that the new labour policies in Germany – the dual flexibility model – have not yet been discovered by the OECD experts. For Germany, labour utilization policies matter most according to the OECD experts (in areas such as taxation of labour income, character and forms of social benefits, labour market regulations, and wage policies). The new flexibility of the German labour market since the Schröder government reforms is not considered at all as a genuine and remarkable reform achievement.

However, as a policy area being most important and neglected in both countries, integration and migration policies have not been seriously considered so far in Germany

and in Japan - with regard of labour market institutions, labour market flexibility, and labour market policy, although the empirical research results show that the dualism of labour markets can only be overcome by urgent and drastic measures in this regard (see Jean/Causa/Jimenez/Wanner 2007; Causa/Jean 2007).

However, so many other OECD recommendations (OECD 2009a) have also relevance for Japan and for Germany (and even for the EU), such as agriculture market liberalization; further product market deregulation; financial, fiscal and institutional reforms at EU level; and human capital development (see Rae/Sollie 2007 and Lawson/Barnes/Sollie 2009 on the importance of EU reforms). Other structural areas, such as taxation reforms, are also considered as highly relevant for both countries. It is a question what chances the current crisis will give for such far-reaching reforms in the two countries. Adaptability of labour markets is highly dependent on these reforms because of labour demand being a derived demand and as being dependent on quality, speed and direction of these reforms.

There is no short-cut to reforms as all the five areas matter for the adaptability of labour markets.

# 4. 2 Reacting to the Current World Economic Crisis

The adaptability of the labour markets and of the labour market policies is important in times of business cycles and especially now in the world economic crisis. Most relevant is it to maintain the system and the functioning of the labour market institutions, and to avoid ad hoc changes or abrupt breaks with the reform paths. Appropriate policy action is requested primarily at the level of aggregate demand, because aggregate demand impacts on many labour market variables, actors and processes. As Japan and Germany are now affected severely in terms of growth declines and also by steep unemployment increases, responses to the crisis require timely, large, comprehensive and innovative measures and actions. The world economic recession leads in Japan and in Germany to hardships for both groups of workers – for non-regular/atypical/marginal workers in various economic sectors but also for regular/typical/core workers in manufacturing and traditional services sectors.

The approach to overcome the crisis for employment and labour markets is already visible and is not so different in the two countries. The governments use demand-side policies, more than before active labour market policies, especially education and training measures, and instruments such as short work arrangements to keep the workers near the labour market; also measures for minimum income protection and the protection of minimum labour standards in the more flexible segments of the labour market will be pursued (all this is in line with OECD research on the type of more successful labour market interventions independent of the business cycle; see

Bassanini/Duval 2006). All these measures are as well in line with the long-term interest to keep workers near the labour market and at acceptable minimum social protection. From the employers and the unions we can expect more interest in internal flexibility within firms (functional flexibility), more firm-specific solutions to labour adjustments (numerical flexibility), but also measures for preserving the core labour sector. The protection of the "standard employment contract" in Germany along with the use of flexibility and opening clauses will have priority, and the new labour market and employment programmes in Germany are to be read in this way. The protection of as many jobs as possible in the "lifelong employment system" in Japan will have some priority, and the new programme by the Japanese Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare (see MHLW 2009) may be read in this way. The world economic crisis and the employment crisis can however bring about an acceleration of the longer-run observable trend towards "some erosion of the duality between status-oriented social insurance and minimum standards (Eichhorst/Marx, 2009, p. 26). This may not only occur in Germany, but also in Japan.

The ILO argues that a global approach is needed to stabilize the labour and employment situation (ILO 2008c). According to this approach three components matter (stabilizing the financial system; providing employment; and enhancing social protection). The solution according to ILO is not deregulation, liberalization, eliminating employment protection and other "rigidities", but stimulating directly job creation by globally coordinated action and by extending the coverage of benefits, especially to the vulnerable groups (women, children, youth, elderly, and migrants). These and other affected groups have to be protected by employment creation policies, even by employment guarantees, and by restoring the wealth of private and public funded pension systems (ILO 2008c, pp.14ff). Solidarity-based social security systems should be enhanced (this contrasts however with new academic approaches of individualizing labour market, employment and social security policies by individual accounts and transferable vouchers; see Snower/Brown/Merkl 2009). A global coordination of all such policies is needed. This will be in the long-run interest of all countries.

Some lessons can be learned from the Asian Crisis. The social consequences of the Asian Crisis led to new forms, regulations and institutions for social safety nets in some countries, and to social policy innovations in others. Thailand and Korea have taken the most offensive approaches to labour, employment and social protection after the Asian crisis, although not all the positive changes were maintained. Countries like Indonesia and the Philippines obviously have relied more on traditional and family networks for social protection, and on the economic growth process to trickle down to the poor and the vulnerable (ILO 2008c, p. 15).

Social dialogue and consensus, and respecting labour rights and rules should be observed as principles for all strategies pursued during the current crisis. Even more outdated labour market instruments are rediscovered now. Public works programmes

are emphasized strongly as they may be an instrument to combine employment creation with the coverage of benefits and social protection. Social and employment protection systems have to be focused in times of crisis. Active labour market policies (ALMP) are redefined as an important instrument for industrial, emerging and developing countries to react pro-actively to the crisis. Some countries like Japan have – contrary to Germany - no tradition in working with such programmes, and so have to develop them now during the crisis (see MHLW 2009 on such steps). Activation policies and institutions such as employment services, counseling, vocational training, public works programmes, wage and hiring subsidies, and the promotion of selfemployment are such avenues (ILO 2008c, pp. 17 - 18). In the case of Japan, the relevance of all this is obvious for non-regular workers, but there is an increasing importance of all such programmes now also for regular workers (losing their jobs or being threatened to lose their jobs). Japan's reaction to its long crisis, lasting for 14 years in a series of bubble, banking, budget, economic, social, and debt crises, shows that a too early reversal of stimulating policies is highly problematic, that ending structural policies in the finance sector short of fundamental change may have been an error, that pro-active policies have to be maintained for longer periods, and that economic and social policies are needed beyond what automatic stabilizers can achieve (see ILO 2008c, p. 18; and OECD 2009b, pp. 53 – 56 and pp. 73 - 75).

Avoiding a debt-deflation-stagnation downward spiral like in Japan requires a globally concerted effort – by correcting global imbalances, closing the global shortfall in aggregate demand, attacking income disparities, and stimulating pro-poor policies (this requires however a sound combination of demand-side and supply-side employment policies at national, regional and global levels; see Sell 2007). Temporary measures (tax rebates to stimulate consumption and public investment and public works programmes) can be a starting point for genuine reforms and policy reversals. Social protection in current account surplus countries, like in China, can be extended. Such countries are just now beginning to solve some of the major social problems and economic imbalances, and a change in China can have a significant effect globally. A global pro-poor growth agenda is therefore needed – not only for developing countries but also for emerging economies and even for developed countries (as countries like USA, Japan, and Germany have to care for marginal segments of the labour market and for vulnerable population groups). An extension of innovative systems such as Conditional Cash Transfers (CCTs) is an interesting option for many more countries to combine social protection and labour market attachment measures in times of crisis but also for a long-term strategy as the basis of a new social safety net (ILO 2008c, p. 20).

Rising income, wage and employment disparities have to be seen as sources of so many current problems as they even fuel global imbalances at all levels. The ILO's Decent Work Agenda is presented as an answer (ILO 2008b, 2008c). The OECD

Going For Growth Strategy and the Restated OECD Jobs Strategy (see OECD 2009a) are presented as an alternative. However, there are some similarities as both strategies favour a global approach and a concerted jobs strategy by eliminating all the imbalances and bottlenecks that prevent countries, firms and workers from realizing the benefits of globalization. Proponents of both strategies see some chances in the current crisis to start just now with more fundamental reforms with regard to the global structural problems. Actions in the short-term and the medium-term must not conflict with actions for the long-term. While OECD is addressing issues such as labour productivity gaps and labour utilization gaps of countries, ILO is addressing issues of decent work. It is possible to bridge between the two approaches, especially when connecting the two strategies with the new insights on causes and consequences of escalating global inequality and unequal global growth (OECD 2008 and ILO 2008a).

# 4. 3 Responding to the Dynamics of Globalization Forces

Adaptability of labour markets is related to concepts of LMF, and these concepts are related to current and prospective globalization. It is often argued that LMF is demanded by globalization. But what is the link? Globalization demands adaptable labour market institutions and labour market policies, but not just the realization of a specific concept of LMF.

In a long-term perspective new drivers and actors in the globalization process have to be considered, and then conclusions for new labour and employment policies can be drawn. How does globalization change and impact on future welfare states, on future labour, employment and social security policies? In an important paper (Snow-er/Brown/Merkl 2009) it was shown that the new globalization processes and drivers have to be understood first so as to be able to design new welfare state and labour market institutions. The authors start by arguing that the old globalization

approach focusing primarily on trade specialization (and the classical Heckscher-Ohlin model as the theoretical base) is no longer adequate (as found in Sinn 2007a, 2007b), but that a Great Reorganization View is needed, focusing on global value chains, and on a global competition that is based on tasks rather than on products and services. This leads to a new divide between the non-routine tasks that can be kept in the country and the routine tasks that will be ultimately transferred to other regions. Contrary to the global specialization view the Global Reorganization View does not take for granted that jobs for skilled workers can be kept in the country (as new electronic and logistical devices allow speedy transfers also of skilled products, components and services). The new approach is cutting across familiar skilled and unskilled labour categories. I have referred to this new view as globalization type II versus globalization as type I (see Wohlmuth 2004) to address the fundamentally different im-

plications. Labour market and welfare state institutions can be reformed only if the new drivers and the new actors of the ongoing globalization are understood.

If tradability extends along the progress of electronic transmittals and along the advances of global logistics, and if the content of trade is directed towards tasks and teams performing work along the global value chains, then social policy and labour policy will have to react. Skilled as well as unskilled people will be affected by globalization in all countries, also in Germany and in Japan. In this context, the employment structure in Germany will further change by job profile, with the categories highly skilled occupations, managerial positions, and qualified jobs showing an increase with a share of 70.6% for the year 2010, while the categories skilled jobs and auxiliary activities will show a decline with 29.3% for the year 2010 (see Allmendinger 2008, p. 9). All these groups will be affected by the coming globalization, but differently. There may be similar trends in Japan. The answer to this new heterogeneity of labour markets and the new perspectives for labor utilization is not seen in a "revolution" of the classical welfare state and of the established trade union system (as proposed by Sinn 2007a for Germany to "save" the country), but in a completely different welfare system (Snower/Brown/Merkl 2009). A combination of welfare accounts (unemployment accounts, training and skills accounts, and retirement accounts) and transferable vouchers (unemployment, training and skills, retirement vouchers) is proposed. Workers in the labour market and also the unemployed can use their accounts and vouchers to optimize rationally their welfare position, as well in their active years and for the retirement years. They can even "create" their jobs by funding employers with vouchers so that they hire them. Welfare accounts can be used to purchase vouchers and to supplement public wage subsidies for the employment creation of the long-term unemployed. Although this individualized approach looks quite utopian and fantastic, it is an interesting attempt to relate new globalization drivers and actors to the future social security, labour and welfare states agenda. This is also a fundamental critic of the "global neoclassical revolution" as proposed by Sinn (Sinn 2007a, 2007b) and others.

In the longer run, Germany and Japan not only have to study carefully the implication of the new globalization drivers for their welfare states; they have to adapt the systems so that they fit. As globalization is not very advanced yet (see the global tradeoffs causing this in Rodrik 2000), much more reform activity will be needed and in new directions if globalization accelerates. If globalization produces an increasing heterogeneity of work by skills and tasks and of workers by economic opportunities and risks, and if it changes continuously the balance between winners and losers from globalization, new welfare systems are requested because of the increasing unpredictability affecting global labour markets. However, also more solidarity-based approaches are feasible to organize such an adjustment .The Conditional Cash Transfers (CCTs) may be such an instrument for developing countries. For emerging economies

and for developed countries other instruments are needed to adapt labour markets to globalization. A gradual development of labour market institutions and of social safety nets is expected in emerging economies, but progress was uneven after the Asian Crisis. It may be that the dual flexibility path to labour market reforms as followed by Germany is of interest even for Japan. The approach of "coordinated decentralization" in collective bargaining, the stabilization of the "normal employment contract" by opening and flexibility clauses, the use of "welfare accounts" a la Riester, and the gradual re-regulation of atypical and precarious jobs with guaranteed minimum social standards can be seen as steps in this direction. Solidarity-based concepts can be combined with activation incentives - to work, to train, to become employed, to stay in employment, to care for retirement and health, and to adapt continuously to changing labour markets.

The adaptability of labour markets and of welfare states can be achieved by pathdependent incremental changes in a compatible way with the core system of labour institutions as the German reform process shows. It may be that globalization requests even some more of incremental changes in some areas to get to the required large transformation of the system (see Eichhorst/Marx, 2009 for the term and for the concept). Problems remain: How to finance education and training in a globalized world with unpredictability of labour demands by location and tasks? How to compensate the losers of globalization by taxing the winners in a globalized world? A new system is needed to ensure that all those who can afford assume the responsibility for development and maintenance of human capital (Andersen 2006, p. 13). There must however be public intervention for those groups at risk to be marginalized, for example when human capital suddenly becomes obsolete (Andersen 2006, p. 13). A system change is however needed to avoid overinvestment in education. It will also remain difficult to compensate the losers of globalization in the coming globalization process. Attractive medium term exchanges between the state and individuals/firms may be a possibility - by financing potential winners of globalization (through infrastructure, research funding, and subsidies for qualification and training) in return for a share of the future gains (see Ganßmann 2003, p. 13). The losers of globalization can on this basis be paid, but their number should decrease by pro-active state measures and individual action. The state is assuming more and more the dual role as an organizer of the innovative and transformative capacity and as an organizer of the new welfare state by insuring the people against the risks of income loss (Ganßmann 2003, p. 13). It is important to assess for Germany how such reforms can be promoted in the years to come, and how necessary further reforms of the standard employment contract can be associated with additional reforms of temporary, fixed-term and agency work arrangements so as to make regular and non-regular work contracts compatible with the requirements of the global value chains and a global competition for tasks in the new phase of globalization.

An ILO approach (see Rodgers 2007) is interesting in this context; proposed is a "protected mobility" of workers by increasing the "portability of rights" between jobs. Social security, pension and labour rights are part of this approach. This approach may be a more solidarity-based approach to respond to globalization forces. Such an approach may also be in conformity with the decent work agenda of ILO (access to productive employment for all; security of work and income, and at the workplace; respect for core rights at work; and a democratic process of negotiating a social dialogue on these goals). This approach based on the decent work agenda (see Rodgers 2007, pp. 7 - 8) may also be largely compatible with the OECD's Going For Growth Initiative and the Restated OECD Jobs Strategy as they favour quite strongly the mobility of workers and the adjustment of labour markets. For Germany and also for Japan, a combination of the dual path to labour market flexibility and a new welfare state system of labour, pension and social security rights based on individually portable rights may work. It is obvious that a more intensive interaction of the five dimensions of globalization in the new phase of globalization will request further reforms of labour market institutions, but preferably done on the basis of path-dependent system change.

# 5. Conclusions and Policy Implications

Some conclusions can be drawn for new labour, employment and social security policies for Japan and Germany. In section 2 of the paper we have discussed the roots of the world economic crisis in the context of globalization. In order to understand the roots of the current world economic crisis it is necessary to study carefully the most recent phase of globalization (1980 - 2005), but also the periods when a retreat from globalization has occurred in history. It is obvious that not only unregulated global financial markets have caused the current crisis, but that global imbalances, global inequalities and global shifts have worked through the system. The lack of global governance, the lack of a UN world economic policy system, despite of ever stronger globalization forces, is responsible for the negative outcome. The world economic crisis may even lead to a retreat from globalization. Japan and Germany are advised in their own interest as export-oriented nations to push for a new global economic governance structure.

In section 3 we discuss the transmission effects of the world economic crisis to employment and labour markets. The world economic crisis has rapidly become also a global employment crisis which is eroding social safety nets, poverty alleviation strategies, and labour market institutions. This is endangering the development efforts of decades as the number of the working poor and of those being in vulnerable employment is sharply on the increase. Japan and Germany are also affected severely by the global employment crisis, directly at the national level and indirectly also by reper-

cussions from the global level. The two countries have to pursue new pro-active labour and employment strategies, but also have to push for a new global governance system in labour, employment and social security issues.

In section 4 we discuss the adaptability of the national labour, employment and social security systems in Japan and Germany. The analysis shows that there are important challenges for Japan and Germany in their labour, employment and social security policies in times of crisis, but the more so because of the working of the new drivers of globalization. The structure of labour markets, the labour market institutions, the prevailing concepts of labour market flexibility, the ongoing labour market reforms, and the structural reforms related to labour markets in these two countries have evolved over decades, even dating back to the industrialization period, and cannot be reformed in an ad hoc, partial, fragmented and hastily manner. All the reforms pursued must be in conformity with the national development path of labour market institutions. However, Germany's path of reforming the labour market institutions shows that incremental and continuous reforms can achieve a lasting impact. For both countries we see a tremendous need of adapting the labour, employment and social security policies in such a way that it will become possible to counter the newly emerging globalization forces. More individualistic (homo oeconomicus-based) and more collectivist (solidarity-based) approaches are discussed.

## REFERENCES

- Allmendinger, Jutta, 2008, The German Labour Market and the Internationalization of Work, for the Symposium "Internationalization of Labor and Employment, Educating internationally-minded decision makers", 16th October 2008, Tokyo, Berlin: WZB (Wissenschaftszentrum Berlin für Sozialforschung), Powerpoint Presentation, 33 pages
- APuZ (Aus Politik und Zeitgeschichte), 2003, Schwerpunktheft: Die Zukunft der Gewerkschaften, B 47 48, 17. November 2003, Beilage zur Wochenzeitung Das Parlament
- APuZ (Aus Politik und Zeitgeschichte), 2005, Schwerpunktheft: Arbeitsmarktreformen, 16/2005, 18. April 2005, Beilage zur Wochenzeitung Das Parlament
- Atkinson, A. B., 2008 2009, Unequal growth, unequal recession?, pp. 7-9, in: OECD Observer, No. 270/271, December 2008 January 2009, Paris: OECD
- Andersen, Torben M., 2006, Globalisation challenges for Europe Labour market perspectives, Prime Minister's Office, Economic Council Of Finland, Secretariat, Document eu2006.fi, 20 September 2006, 14 pages
- Bass, Hans-Heinrich, 2007a, Außenhandelsliberalisierung und Arbeitsmärkte in China: ein Beitrag zur Debatte um die Entwicklungseffekte der Globalisierung, pp. 355 371, in: Hans-Heinrich Bass/Tobias Knedlik/Mareike Meyn/Maren Wiegand-Kottisch (Eds.), Ökonomische Systeme im Wandel der Weltwirtschaft, Berlin: LIT VERLAG Dr. W. Hopf 2007
- Bass, Hans-Heinrich, 2007b, Von den Nachbarn lernen? Erfahrungen europäischer Arbeitsmarktpolitik, S. 197 212, in: Axel Sell/Maren Wiegand-Kottisch, Hrsg., Wirtschafts- und Beschäftigungspolitik in der Globalisierung, Spielräume regionaler, nationaler und internationaler Akteure, Schriftenreihe des Instituts für Weltwirtschaft und Internationales Management, Band 14, Hamburg: LIT Verlag Dr. W. Hopf
- Bassanini, Andrea/Romain Duval, 2006, Employment Patterns In OECD Countries: Reassessing The Role Of Policies And Institutions, Economics Department Working Paper No. 486, ECO/WKP(2006)14, 2 June 2006, Paris: OECD, 126 pages
- Berthold, Norbert, 2005, Arbeitsmarktpolitik in Deutschland, S. 26-33, in: Aus Politik und Zeitgeschichte, Beilage zur Wochenzeitung Das Parlament, 43, 2005, 24. Oktober 2005

- Birdsall, Nancy, 2002, Asymmetric Globalization: Global Markets Require Good Global Politics, Center For Global Development, Working Paper Number 12, October 2002, Washington D. C.: Center For Global Development
- BIS (Bank For International Settlements), 2006, 76<sup>th</sup> Annual Report, 1 April 2005 31 March 2006, Basel: BIS 2006
- BIS (Bank For International Settlements), 2007, 77<sup>th</sup> Annual Report, 1 April 2006 31 March 2007, Basel: BIS 2007
- BIS (Bank For International Settlements), 2008, 78<sup>th</sup> Annual Report, 1 April 2007-31 March 2008, Basel: BIS 2008
- Boughton, James M./Colin I. Bradford, Jr., 2007, pp. 10 14, in: F&D (Finance and Development), December 2007, op. cit.
- Bosse, Friederike, 1995, Ist Japan auf dem Weg zu einer "Großmacht der Arbeitslosigkeit"?, S. 594 600, in: Japan Wirtschaft Politik Gesellschaft, Institut für Asienkunde Hamburg, Dezember 1995
- Causa, Orsetta/Sebastien Jean, 2007, Integration Of Immigrants In OECD Countries:
  Do Policies Matter?, Economics Department Working Paper No. 564,
  ECO/WKP(2007)24, 4 July 2007, Paris: OECD, 33 pages
- Coats, David/Will Hutton/Matteo Razzanelli, 2009, Tackling the Gobal Jobs Crisis: Why the G20 Summit Matters, London: The Work Foundation, March 2009
- Cornia, Giovanni Andrea (Editor), 2004, Inequality, Growth, and Poverty in an Era of Liberalization and Globalization, Oxford/New York: Oxford University Press
- Coe, David T., 2007, Globalisation And Labour Markets: Policy Issues Arising From The Emergence Of China And India, OECD Social, Employment And Migration Working Papers 63, 12 November 2007, DELSA/ELSA/WD/SEM(2007)18, Paris: OECD Directorate For Employment, Labour And Social Affairs 2007
- Coe, David T., 2008, Jobs on Another Shore, pp. 48 51, in: F&D (Finance and Development), March 2008, op. cit.
- De Michaelis, Andrea, 2009, Overcoming The Financial Crisis In The United States, OECD Economics Department Working Paper No. 669, ECO/WKP(2009)10, 20 February 2009, Paris: OECD, 51 pages
- Desai, Meghnad, 2008, Southern Engines of Global Growth, Very Long Cycles or Short Spurts?, Discussion Paper No. 2008/02, February 2008, Helsinki: United Nations University/UNU-WIDER World Institute for Development Economics Research, 8 pages
- Dodd, Randall, 2007, Subprime: Tentacles of a Crisis, pp. 15 19, in: F&D (Finance and Development), December 2007, op. cit.

- Dowrick, Steve/Bradford DeLong, J., 2003, Globalization and Convergence, pp. 191 226, in: Bordo, Michael D. et al. (Editors): Globalization in Historical Perspective, Chicago and London: University of Chicago Press
- DW-WORLD.DE Deutsche Welle, 2007, Labor Market, 24/ 9/2007, German Net Wages Fall to 20-Year Low, Report Says, <a href="http://www.dw-world.de/dw/article/0,2144,2794301,00.html">http://www.dw-world.de/dw/article/0,2144,2794301,00.html</a>, 14. 4. 2009
- Eichhorst, Werner, 2007, Der Arbeitsmarkt in Deutschland: Zwischen Strukturreformen und sozialpolitischem Reflex, IZA DP No. 3194, November 2007, Bonn: IZA (Forschungsinstitut zur Zukunft der Arbeit/Institute for the Study of Labor), 42 Seiten
- Eichhorst, Werner/Paul Marx, 2009, Reforming German Labor Market Institutions: A Dual Path to Flexibility, IZA DP No. 4100, March 2009, Bonn: IZA (Forschungsinstitut zur Zukunft der Arbeit/Institute for the Study of Labor), 31pages
- Eichhorst, Werner/Michael Feil/Christoph Braun, 2008, What Have We Learned?, Assessing Labor Market Institutions and Indicators, IZA DP No. 3470, Bonn: IZA (Forschungsinstitut zur Zukunft der Arbeit/Institute for the Study of Labor), April 2008, 38 pages
- Eichengreen, Barry, 2006/2007, Global Imbalances and the Lessons of Bretton Woods, Cambridge, Mass.: MIT Press
- Eichengreen, Barry, 1999, Towards A New International Financial Architecture, A Practical Post-Asia Agenda, Washington D. C.: Institute For International Economics, February 1999
- Falk, Rainer, 2007a, The Latest Global Financial Crisis, From market turmoil to credit crunch, in: World Economy & Development in brief, 18 September 2007, 3 pages
- Falk, Rainer, 2007b, Retreat or a New Wave of Globalization?, the present world economic juncture, in: World Economy & Development in brief, 4 February 2007, Issue 1/January-February, 3 pages
- F&D (Finance and Development), December 2002, Volume 39, Number 4: Facing Crises, New approaches to crisis prevention and resolution
- F&D (Finance and Development), December 2007, Volume 44, Number 4: Global Governance: Who's in Charge?
- F&D (Finance and Development), March 2007, Volume 44, Number 1, Theme: The Two Faces of Financial Globalization
- F&D (Finance and Development), March 2008, Volume 45, Number 1 Commodity Boom: How Long Will It Last?

- Furceri, Davide/Annabelle Mourougane, 2009, Financial Crises: Past Lessons And Policy Implications, OECD Economics Department Working Paper No. 668, ECO/WKP(2009)9, 17 February 2009, Paris: OECD, 50 pages
- Ganßmann, Heiner, 2003, Globalization and the German Labor Market, for the Workshop "Reactions to Globalization: Germany, France, and the USA in Comparison", DGAP-Analyse Nr. 23, Berlin: Forschungsinstitut der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Auswärtige Politik (DGAP), November 2003
- Global.nytimes.com, 2009, Monday, April 13, 2009, Japan planning to spend 15 billion dollars on jobs, New York Times/International Herald Tribune, <a href="http://www.france24.com/en/20090319-japan-preparing-15-billion...">http://www.france24.com/en/20090319-japan-preparing-15-billion...</a>
- Global Crisis News, 2009, Monday, April 13, 2009, Japan's exports fall by 46 per cent, <a href="http://www.globalcrisisnews.com/asia/japans-exports-fall-by-46-pe...">http://www.globalcrisisnews.com/asia/japans-exports-fall-by-46-pe...</a>
- Gokay, Bulent, 2009, The 2008 World Economic Crisis: Global Shifts and Faultlines, in: Global Research, February 15, 2009, <a href="http://www.globalresearch.ca/index.php?context=va&aid=12283">http://www.globalresearch.ca/index.php?context=va&aid=12283</a>
- Haugh, David/Patrice Ollivaud/David Turner, 2009, The Macroeconomic Consequences Of Banking Crises In OECD Countries, Economics Department Working Paper No. 683, ECO/WKP(2009)24, 6 March 2009, Paris: OECD, 30 pages
- Helbling, Thomas/Valerie Mercer-Blackman/Kevin Cheng, 2008, Riding a Wave, pp. 10 15, in: F&D (Finance and Development), March 2008, op. cit.
- Hengsbach, Friedhelm, 2005, Die Arbeitsmärkte Stellgröße für Beschäftigung?, pp. 18 25, in: Aus Politik und Zeitgeschichte, Beilage zur Wochenzeitung Das Parlament, 43, 2005, 24. Oktober 2005
- Heizo, Takenaka/Chida Ryokichi, 1998, Japan, pp. 76 102, in: Charles E. Morrison/Hadi Soesastro, Eds., Domestic Adjustments to Globalization, Tokyo: Japan Center for International Exchange 1998
- Herve, Karine/Isabell Koske/Nigel Pain/Franck Sedillot, 2007, Globalisation And The Macroeconomic Environment, Economics Department Working Paper No. 552, ECO/WKP(2007)12, 4 May 2007, Paris: OECD, 81 pages
- Hoj, Jens/Vincenzo Galasso/Giuseppe Nicoletti/Thai-Thanh Dang, 2006, The Political Economy Of Structural Reform: Empirical Evidence From OECD Countries, Economics Department Working Paper No. 501, ECO/WKP(2006)29, 19 July 2006, Paris: OECD, 77 pages
- ILO (International Labour Organization), 2008a, IILS (International Institute for Labour Studies), World of Work Report 2008, Income Inequalities in the Age of Financial Globalization, Geneva: ILO 2008

- ILO (International Labour Office), 2008b, Social Consequences and Responses to the Financial and Economic Crisis, Discussion Paper 2008 by Juan Somavia to the United Nations system Chief Executives Board, October 2008, New York, USA, 5 pages
- ILO (International Labour Office), 2008c, A Global Policy Package To Address The Global Crisis, Policy Brief, Geneva: ILO,
- ILO (International Labour Office), 2009, Global Employment Trends, January 2009, 52 pages
- IMF (International Monetary Fund), 2009, World Economic Outlook, Crisis and Recovery, World Economic and Financial Surveys, Washington D. C.: IMF April 2009
- IMF (International Monetary Fund), 2007a, World Economic Outlook, Spillovers and Cycles in the Global Economy, World Economic and Financial Surveys, Washington D. C.: IMF April 2007
- IMF (International Monetary Fund), 2007b, World Economic Outlook, Globalization and Inequality, World Economic and Financial Surveys, Washington D. C.: IMF October 2007
- IWD, March 2009, Europäische Währungsunion, Vor der Zerreißprobe, Köln: Informationsdienst des Instituts der deutschen Wirtschaft Köln, Jg. 35, Nummer 11, 12. März 2009, pp. 4 5
- IWD, April 2009, Weltwirtschaftsordnung: Wenn nicht jetzt reformieren, wann dann?, Köln: Informationsdienst des Instituts der deutschen Wirtschaft Köln, Jg. 35, Nr. 14, 2. April 2009, pp. 4–5
- Jarrett, Peter, 2005, Coping With The Inevitable Adjustment In The US Current Account, Economics Department Working Paper No. 467, ECO/WKP(2006)54, 13 December 2005, Paris: OECD, 37 pages
- Jean, Sebastian/Orsetta Causa/Miguel Jimenez/Isabelle Wanner, 2007, Migration In OECD Countries: Labour Market Impact And Integration Issues, Economics Department Working Paper No. 562, ECO/WKP(2007)22, 4 July 2007, Paris: OECD, 50 pages
- Jones, Randall S., 2008, Reforming The Labour Market In Japan To Cope With Increasing Dualism And Population Ageing, OECD Economics Department Working Papers No. 652, 1 December 2008, ECO/WKP(2008)60, Paris: OECD, 26 pages
- Jones, Randall S., 2007, Income Inequality, Poverty And Social Spending In Japan, OECD Economics Department Working Papers No. 556, 12 June 2007, ECO/WKP(2007)16, Paris: OECD, 41 pages

- Jütting, Johannes P./Juan R. de Laiglesia, 2009, Is Informal Normal?, Towards More And Better Jobs In Developing Countries, Development Centre Studies, Paris: OECD Development Centre 2009
- JRI (The Japan Research Institute), 2009, The Employment Crisis: its Magnitude and the Countermeasures it Requires, JRI news release, Economic and Employment Crisis series 1), February 12, 2009, Business Strategy Research Center, Economics Department, Tokyo: The Japan Research Institute, Limited, 3 pages
- Keiko, Shimono, 1998, Low Unemployment Rate and Female Labour Supply in Japan, pp. 49 61, in: Schober, Franz/Takashi Matsugi, Eds., Labor Market Issues in Japan and Germany, Schriften zu Regional- und Verkehrsproblemen in Industrie- und Entwicklungsländern, Band 63, Berlin: Duncker & Humblot 1998
- Kirai, 2009, Japan financial crisis, 2 April 2009, http://www.kirainet.com/english/japan-crisis/
- Kong, Tat Yan, 2006, Globalization and Labour Market Reform: Patterns of Response in Northeast Asia, pp. 359 383, in: British Journal of Political Science, 36, 2006
- Klau, Friedrich/Axel Mittelstadt, 1986, Labour Market Flexibility, pp. 7 45, in: OECD Economic Studies, Paris: OECD
- Lang, Cornelia, 2009, Erwerbsformen im Wandel, pp. 165 171, in: IWH (Institut für Wirtschaftsforschung Halle), Wirtschaft im Wandel 4, 2009
- Lemper, Alfons, 1996, Erfolgreiche Beschäftigungspolitik Können Länder voneinander lernen?, S. 81 108, in: Bremer Gesellschaft für Wirtschaftsforschung e. V. (Hrsg.), Massenarbeitslosigkeit durch Politikversagen? Diskussionsbeiträge, Frankfurt am Main et al.: Peter Lang
- Lawson, Jeremy/ Sebastian Barnes/Marte Sollie, 2009, Financial Market Stability in The European Union: Enhancing Regulation And Supervision, OECD Economics Department Working Paper No. 670, ECO/WKP(2009)11, 20 February 2009, Paris: OECD, 44 pages
- Laurent, Eloi, 2009, Eurozone: The High Cost of Complacency, pp. 1–4, in: Economists' Voice, <a href="www.bepress.com/ev">www.bepress.com/ev</a>, January 2009
- Lindert, Peter H.; Williamson, Jeffrey G., 2003, Does Globalization Make the World More Unequal?, pp. 227 275, in: Bordo, Michael D. et al. (Editors): Globalization in Historical Perspective, Chicago and London: University of Chicago Press

- Matsugi, Takashi, 1998, Recent Aspects of the Japanese Labor Market in a Changing Economic Structure, pp. 75 87, in: Schober, Franz/Takashi Matsugi, Eds., Labor Market Issues in Japan and Germany, Schriften zu Regional- und Verkehrsproblemen in Industrie- und Entwicklungsländern, Band 63, Berlin: Duncker & Humblot 1998
- MHLW (Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare), 2009, Employment measures in Post-Financial Crisis Japan, Presentation, Tokyo: Wednesday, January 7, 2009, 44 pages
- Mandel, Michael, 2008, Cause Of The Financial Breakdown, It's Not a Crisis of Confidence, Business Week, 10/28/2008, article taken from: Spiegel Online 2008, http://www.spiegel.de/international/business/0,1518,586959,00.html
- Molnar, Margit/Nigel Pain/Daria Taglioni, 2007, The Internationalisation Of Production, International Outsourcing And Employment In The OECD, Economics Department Working Paper No. 561, ECO/WKP(2007)21, 4 July 2007, Paris: OECD, 73 pages
- Miura, Mari, 2001, Globalization and Reforms of Labor Market Institutions: Japan and Major OECD Countries, F-94, Institute of Social Science, Domestic Politics Project No. 4, July 2001, Department of Political Science, University of California, Berkeley, USA/Institute of Social Science, University of Tokyo, Japan, 21 pages
- N24, 2009, 15. 4. 2009, 12: 27 Uhr, Bald wieder über vier Millionen Arbeitslose?, http://www.n24.de/news/newsitem 4674814.html
- Nicoletti, Giuseppe/Stefano Scarpetta, 2006, Regulation and Economic Performance: Product Market Reforms and Productivity in the OECD, pp. 81 120, in: Theo S. Eicher/Cecilia Garcia-Penalosa, Eds., Institutions, Development, and Economic Growth, CESifo Seminar Series, Cambridge, Mass./London, England: The MIT Press 2006
- Nicoletti, Giuseppe/Stefano Scarpetta, 2005, Product Market Reforms And Employment In OECD Countries, Economics Department Working Paper No. 472, ECO/WKP(2005)59, 16 December 2005, Paris: OECD, 49 pages
- Nayyar, Deepak, 2002, The Existing System and the Missing Institutions, pp. 356 384, in: Nayyar, Deepak, Editor, Governing Globalization, Issues and Institutions, Oxford/New York: Oxford University Press for WIDER/UNU
- OECD, 2008, Growing Unequal?, Income Distribution And Poverty In OECD Countries, Paris: OECD
- OECD, 2009a, Economic Policy Reforms, Going for Growth, Structural Policy Indicators, Priorities and Analysis, Paris: OECD 2009

- OECD, 2009b, OECD-Wirtschafts-Ausblick, Zwischenausgabe, März 2009, Paris: OECD
- Ochel, Wolfgang, 2005, Concepts And Measurement Of Labour Market Institutions, pp. 40 54, Research Reports, CESifo DICE Report 4, 2005, 24 pages
- Ono, Hiroyuki, Editor, 2002, Structural Changes in the Japanese and German Economies: What Can We Learn From One another?, Symposium October 10-11, 2002, Hakusan Campus, Toyo University, Tokyo: Toyo University, December 1, 2002, Toyo Syompo 2002-002
- Rodgers, Gerry, 2007, Labour Market Flexibility and Decent Work, DESA Working Paper No. 47, ST/ESA/2007/DWP/47, July 2007, New York: United Nations, Department of Economic and Social Affairs (DESA), 9 pages
- Rodrik, Dani, 2000, How Far Will International Economic Integration Go, pp. 177 186, in: The Journal of Economic Perspectives, Volume 14, Number 1, Winter 2000, Nashville: American Economic Association
- Rieti (Research Institute of Economy, Trade & Industry, IAA), 2009, The Labor Market and Unemployment in Japan, Tokyo, RIETI Report No. 104, March 31, 2009, <a href="http://www.rieti.go.jp/en/rieti\_report/104.html">http://www.rieti.go.jp/en/rieti\_report/104.html</a>
- Rae, David/Marte Sollie, 2007, Globalisation And The European Union: Which Countries Are Best Placed To Cope?, Economics Department Working Paper No. 586, ECO/WKP(2007)46, 6 December 2007, Paris: OECD, 42 pages
- Sell, Axel, 2007, Alternativen einer nationalstaatlichen Beschäftigungspolitik, S. 29 65, in: Axel Sell/Maren Wiegand-Kottisch, Hrsg., Wirtschafts- und Beschäftigungspolitik in der Globalisierung, Spielräume regionaler, nationaler und internationaler Akteure, Schriftenreihe des Instituts für Weltwirtschaft und Internationales Management, Band 14, Hamburg: LIT Verlag Dr. W. Hopf
- Stiglitz, Joseph, 2003, Globalization and the economic role of the state in the new millennium, pp. 3 26, in: Industrial and Corporate Change, Volume 12, February 2003, Number 1, Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press
- Stiglitz, Joseph E., 2000, Capital Market Liberalization, Economic Growth, and Instability, pp. 1075 1086, in: World Development, Vol. 28, No. 6
- Spiegel Online, 15/1/2008, Schröder Reforms Bear Fruit in German Recovery, Accessed 12.04.2009: <a href="http://www.spiegel.de/international/business/0,1518,528757,00.html">http://www.spiegel.de/international/business/0,1518,528757,00.html</a>
- Sinn, Hans-Werner, 2007a, Can Germany Be Saved?, The Malaise of the World' First Welfare State, Cambridge and London: MIT Press (in German: Hans-Werner Sinn, 1st Deutschland noch zu retten?, Berlin: Ullstein Buchverlage 2004/2005)

- Sinn, Hans-Werner, 2007b, Die Basar-Ökonomie, Deutschland: Exportweltmeister oder Schlusslicht?, Berlin: Ullstein Taschenbuch (Erste Auflage 2005)
- Snower, Dennis J./Alessio J. G. Brown/Christian Merkl, 2009, Globalization and the Welfare State: A Review of Hans-Werner Sinn's *Can Germany Be Saved?*, in: Journal of Economic Literature 2009, 47, 1, pp. 136 158
- Tachibanaki, T., 1987, Labour Market Flexibility in Japan in Comparison with Europe and the US, pp. 647-684, in: European Economic Review, vol. 31, 1987
- Trampusch, Christine, 2003, Dauerproblem Arbeitsmarkt: Reformblockaden und Lösungskonzepte, S. 16 23, in: Aus Politik und Zeitgeschichte, Beilage zur Wochenzeitung Das Parlament, B 18 -19, 28. April 2003
- UN (United Nations), 2007, World Economic Situation and Prospects 2007, New York: United Nations 2007
- UN (United Nations), 2008, World Economic Situation and Prospects 2008, New York: United Nations 2008
- UN (United Nations), 2009, World Economic Situation and Prospects 2009, New York: United Nations 2009
- USDoL, Bureau Of Labour Statistics, US Regional and State Employment and Unemployment, releases since December 2007, <a href="http://www.bls.gov/news.release/laus.nr0.htm">http://www.bls.gov/news.release/laus.nr0.htm</a>
- Uematsu, Tadahiro, 1999, Japan's Decade-Long Recession, pp. 19-29, Kobe University Economic Review 45, 1999
- Weber, Claudia, 1988, Die Dynamik des japanischen Arbeitsmarkts, pp. 23 32, Aus Politik und Zeitgeschichte, Beilage zur Wochenzeitung Das Parlament, B19/88, 6. Mai 1988
- Welt Online, 29. Januar 2009, 9:57 Uhr, Krise erfasst den Arbeitsmarkt mit voller Wucht, http://www.welt.de/wirtschaft/article3110529/Krise-erfasst-den-Ar...
- Wurzel, Eckhard, 2006, Labour Market Reform In Germany: How To Improve Effectiveness, Economics Department Working Papers No. 512, ECO/WKP(2006)40, Paris: OECD, 32 pages
- Whyman, P./Mark Baimbridge, 2006, Labour Market Flexibility and Foreign Direct Investment, Employment Relations Occasional Paper, London: Department of Trade and Industry, URN 06/1797, 47 pages
- Wagner, Helmut, 2003, Einführung in die Weltwirtschaftspolitik, Internationale Wirtschaftsbeziehungen Internationale Organisationen Internationale Politikkoordinierung, 5. Auflage, München/Wien: R. Oldenbourg Verlag, 2003

- Williamson, Jeffrey G., 2005, Winners and Losers over Two Centuries of Globalization, pp. 136 174, in: Atkinson, Anthony et al., *WIDER* Perspectives On Global Development, Studies In Development Economics And Policy, Houndmills, Basingstoke, Hampshire, UK and New York, N. Y., USA: Palgrave Macmillan in association with the United Nations University/World Institute for Development Economics Research (WIDER)
- Williamson, Jeffrey G., 1998, Globalization, Labor Markets and Policy Backlash in the Past, pp. 51 72, in: The Journal of Economic Perspectives, Volume 12, Number 4, Fall 1998
- Wohlmuth, Karl, 2000, Global Competition and Asian Economic Development, Some Neo-Schumpeterian Approaches and their Relevance, pp. 29 86, in: Toshihiko Hozumi/Karl Wohlmuth, Eds., Schumpeter and the Dynamics of Asian Development, Münster/Hamburg/London: LIT Verlag
- Wohlmuth, Karl, 2003, Impacts of the Asian Crisis on Developing Economies. The Need for Institutional Innovations, pp. 1 58, in: Toshihiko Hozumi/Karl Wohlmuth/Tobias Knedlik (Eds.), After the Asian Crisis, Schumpeter and Reconstruction, Münster/Hamburg/London: LIT Verlag 2003
- Wohlmuth, Karl, 2004, Chancen der Globalisierung für wen?, pp. 15-80, in: Bass, Hans H./Melchers, Steffen (Hrsg.): Neue Instrumente zur sozialen und ökologischen Gestaltung der Globalisierung, Codes of Conduct, Sozialklauseln, nachhaltige Investmentfonds, Schriftenreihe Wirtschaft, Forschung und Wissenschaft, Band 10, Münster: LIT Verlag
- Wohlmuth Karl, 2007, Fünf Dimensionen der Globalisierung, Bremen 2007, unveröffentlichtes Manuskript, 110 Seiten
- World Bank, 2002, Globalization, Growth, And Poverty, Building an Inclusive World Economy, A World Bank Policy Research Paper, New York/Washington D.C.: Oxford University Press/World Bank 2002
- World Bank, 2007, Global Economic Prospects 2007, Managing the Next Wave of Globalization, Washington D. C.: The IBRD/The World Bank 2007
- Yatsubayashi, Shuichi, 2002, Effects of Globalization and of regional and Business Adaptation upon Employment, pp. 127 146, in: Wolfgang Klenner/Hisashi Watanabe, Eds., Globalization and Regional Dynamics, East Asia and the European Union from the Japanese and the German Perspective, Berlin et al.: Springer 2002

# Bisher erschienene "Berichte aus dem Weltwirtschaftlichen Colloquium" des Instituts für Weltwirtschaft und Internationales Management

(Downloads: http://www.iwim.uni-bremen.de/publikationen/pub-blue)

#### Nr. 1 Sell, Axel:

Staatliche Regulierung und Arbeitslosigkeit im internationalen Sektor. 1984. 35 S.

#### Nr. 2 Menzel, Ulrich/ Senghaas, Dieter:

Indikatoren zur Bestimmung von Schwellenländern. Ein Vorschlag zur Operationalisierung. 1984. 40 S.

#### Nr. 3 Lörcher, Siegfried:

Wirtschaftsplanung in Japan. 1985. 19 S.

#### Nr. 4 **Iwersen**, **Albrecht**:

Grundelemente der Rohstoffwirtschaftlichen Zusammenarbeit im RGW. 1985. 52 S.

#### Nr. 5 Sell. Axel:

Economic Structure and Development of Burma. 1985. 39 S.

#### Nr. 6 Hansohm, Dirk/ Wohlmuth, Karl:

Transnationale Konzerne der Dritten Welt und der Entwicklungsprozeß unterentwickelter Länder. 1985. 38 S.

#### Nr. 7 Sell. Axel:

Arbeitslosigkeit in Industrieländern als Folge struktureller Verhärtungen. 1986. 21 S.

## Nr. 8 Hurni, Bettina:

EFTA, Entwicklungsländer und die neue GATT-Runde. 1986. 28 S.

#### Nr. 9 Wagner, Joachim:

Unternehmensstrategien im Strukturwandel und Entwicklung der internationalen Wettbewerbsfähigkeit. 1986. 28 S.

#### Nr. 10 Lemper, Alfons:

Exportmarkt Westeuropa. Chinas Vorstoß auf die Weltmärkte. 1987. 40 S.

## Nr. 11 Timm, Hans-Jürgen:

Der HWWA-Index der Rohstoffpreise - Methodik, Wirtschafts- und Entwicklungspolitische Bedeutung. 1987. 57 S.

#### Nr. 12 Shams. Rasul:

Interessengruppen und entwicklungspolitische Entscheidungen. 1987. 23 S.

#### Nr. 13 Sell, Axel:

ASEAN im Welthandelskraftfeld zwischen USA, Japan und EG. 1987. 23 S.

## Nr. 14 Kim, Young-Yoon/Lemper Alfons:

Der Pazifikraum: Ein integrierter Wirtschaftsraum? 1987. 24 S.

#### Nr. 15 Sell, Axel:

Feasibility Studien für Investitionsprojekte, Problemstruktur und EDV-gestützte Planungsansätze. 1988. 18 S.

#### Nr. 16 Hansohm, Dirk/ Wohlmuth, Karl:

Sudan's Small Industry Development. Structures, Failures and Perspectives. 1989. 38 S.

#### Nr. 17 Borrmann, Axel/ Wolff, Hans-Ulrich:

Probleme bei der Planung industrieller Investitionen in Entwicklungsländern. 1989. 28 S.

#### Nr. 18 Wohlmuth, Karl:

Structural Adjustment and East-West-South Economic Cooperation: Key Issues. 1989. 53 S.

#### Nr. 19 Brandtner, Torsten:

Die Regionalpolitik in Spanien unter besonderer Berücksichtigung der neuen Verfassung von 1978 und des Beitritts in die Europäische Gemeinschaft. 1989. 40 S.

## Nr. 20 Lemper, Alfons:

Integrationen als gruppendynamische Prozesse. Ein Beitrag zur Neuorientierung der Integrationstheorie. 1990. 47 S.

#### Nr. 21 Wohlmuth, Karl:

Die Transformation der osteuropäischen Länder in die Marktwirtschaft - Marktentwicklung und Kooperationschancen. 1991. 23 S.

#### Nr. 22 Sell, Axel:

Internationale Unternehmenskooperationen. 1991. 12 S.

#### Nr. 23 Bass, Hans-Heinrich/ Li, Zhu:

Regionalwirtschafts- und Sektorpolitik in der VR China: Ergebnisse und Perspektiven. 1992. 28 S.

#### Nr. 24 Wittkowsky, Andreas:

Zur Transformation der ehemaligen Sowjetunion: Alternativen zu Schocktherapie und Verschuldung. 1992. 30 S.

## Nr. 25 Lemper, Alfons:

Politische und wirtschaftliche Perspektiven eines neuen Europas als Partner im internationalen Handel. 1992. 17 S.

#### Nr. 26 Feldmeier. Gerhard:

Die ordnungspolitische Dimension der Europäischen Integration. 1992. 23 S.

#### Nr. 27 Feldmeier, Gerhard:

Ordnungspolitische Aspekte der Europäischen Wirtschafts- und Währungsunion. 1992. 26 S.

#### Nr. 28 Sell. Axel:

Einzel- und gesamtwirtschaftliche Bewertung von Energieprojekten. - Zur Rolle von Wirtschaftlichkeitsrechnung, Cost-Benefit Analyse und Multikriterienverfahren-. 1992. 20 S.

## Nr. 29 Wohlmuth, Karl:

Die Revitalisierung des osteuropäischen Wirtschaftsraumes - Chancen für Europa und Deutschland nach der Vereinigung. 1993. 36 S.

## Nr. 30 Feldmeier, Gerhard:

Die Rolle der staatlichen Wirtschaftsplanung und -programmierung in der Europäischen Gemeinschaft. 1993. 26 S.

## Nr. 31 Wohlmuth, Karl:

Wirtschaftsreform in der Diktatur? Zur Wirtschaftspolitik des Bashir-Regimes im Sudan. 1993. 34 S.

## Nr. 32 Shams, Rasul:

Zwanzig Jahre Erfahrung mit flexiblen Wechselkursen. 1994. 8 S.

#### Nr. 33 Lemper, Alfons:

Globalisierung des Wettbewerbs und Spielräume für eine nationale Wirtschaftspolitik. 1994. 20 S.

## Nr. 34 Knapman, Bruce:

The Growth of Pacific Island Economies in the Late Twentieth Century. 1995. 34 S.

#### Nr. 35 Gößl, Manfred M./ Vogl. Reiner J.:

Die Maastrichter Konvergenzkriterien: EU-Ländertest unter besonderer Berücksichtigung der Interpretationsoptionen. 1995. 29 S.

## Nr. 36 Feldmeier, Gerhard:

Wege zum ganzheitlichen Unternehmensdenken: "Humanware" als integrativer Ansatz der Unternehmensführung. 1995. 22 S.

#### Nr. 37 Gößl, Manfred M.:

Quo vadis, EU? Die Zukunftsperspektiven der europäischen Integration. 1995. 20 S.

#### Nr. 38 Feldmeier, Gerhard/ Winkler, Karin:

Budgetdisziplin per Markt oder Dekret? Pro und Contra einer institutionellen Festschreibung bindender restriktiver Haushaltsregeln in einer Europäischen Wirtschafts- und Währungsunion. 1996. 28 S.

#### Nr. 39 Feldmeier, Gerhard/ Winkler, Karin:

Industriepolitik à la MITI - ein ordnungspolitisches Vorbild für Europa? 1996. 25 S.

#### Nr. 40 Wohlmuth, Karl:

Employment and Labour Policies in South Africa. 1996. 35 S.

## Nr. 41 Bögenhold, Jens:

Das Bankenwesen der Republik Belarus. 1996. 39 S.

## Nr. 42 Popov, Djordje:

Die Integration der Bundesrepublik Jugoslawien in die Weltwirtschaft nach Aufhebung der Sanktionen des Sicherheitsrates der Vereinten Nationen. 1996. 34 S.

#### Nr. 43 Arora, Daynand:

International Competitiveness of Financial Institutions: A Case Study of Japanese Banks in Europe. 1996. 55 S.

#### Nr. 44 Lippold, Marcus:

South Korean Business Giants: Organizing Foreign Technology for Economic Development. 1996. 46 S.

#### Nr. 45 Messner, Frank:

Approaching Sustainable Development in Mineral Exporting Economies: The Case of Zambia. 1996. 41 S.

#### Nr. 46 Frick, Heinrich:

Die Macht der Banken in der Diskussion. 1996. 19 S.

## Nr. 47 Shams, Rasul:

Theorie optimaler Währungsgebiete und räumliche Konzentrations- und Lokalisationsprozesse. 1997. 21 S.

## Nr. 48 Scharmer, Marco:

Europäische Währungsunion und regionaler Finanzausgleich - Ein politisch verdrängtes Problem. 1997. 45 S.

## Nr. 49 Meyer, Ralf/ Vogl, Reiner J.:

Der "Tourismusstandort Deutschland" im globalen Wettbewerb. 1997. 17 S.

#### Nr. 50 Hoormann, Andreas/Lange-Stichtenoth, Thomas:

Methoden der Unternehmensbewertung im Akquisitionsprozeß - eine empirische Analyse -. 1997. 25 S.

#### Nr. 51 Gößl, Manfred M.:

Geoökonomische Megatrends und Weltwirtschaftsordnung. 1997. 20 S.

#### Nr. 52 Knapman, Bruce/ Quiggin, John:

The Australian Economy in the Twentieth Century. 1997. 34 S.

## Nr. 53 Hauschild, Ralf J./ Mansch, Andreas:

Erfahrungen aus der Bestandsaufnahme einer Auswahl von Outsourcingfällen für Logistik-Leistungen. 1997. 34 S.

#### Nr. 54 Sell, Axel:

Nationale Wirtschaftspolitik und Regionalpolitik im Zeichen der Globalisierung - ein Beitrag zur Standortdebatte in Bremen. 1997. 29 S.

#### Nr. 55 Sell, Axel:

Inflation: does it matter in project appraisal. 1998. 25 S.

## Nr. 56 Mtatifikolo, Fidelis:

The Content and Challenges of Reform Programmes in Africa - The Case Study of Tanzania, 1998. 37 S.

## Nr. 57 Popov, Djordje:

Auslandsinvestitionen in der BR Jugoslawien. 1998. 32 S.

#### Nr. 58 Lemper, Alfons:

Predöhl und Schumpeter: Ihre Bedeutung für die Erklärung der Entwicklung und der Handelsstruktur Asiens. 1998. 19 S.

#### Nr. 59 Wohlmuth, Karl:

Good Governance and Economic Development. New Foundations for Growth in Africa. 1998. 90 S.

#### Nr. 60 Oni, Bankole:

The Nigerian University Today and the Challenges of the Twenty First Century. 1999. 36 S.

#### Nr. 61 Wohlmuth. Karl:

Die Hoffnung auf anhaltendes Wachstum in Afrika. 1999. 28 S.

#### Nr. 62 Shams, Rasul:

Entwicklungsblockaden: Neuere theoretische Ansätze im Überblick. 1999. 20 S.

## Nr. 63 Wohlmuth, Karl:

Global Competition and Asian Economic Development. Some Neo-Schumpeterian Approaches and their Relevance. 1999. 69 S.

## Nr. 64 Oni, Bankole:

A Framework for Technological Capacity Building in Nigeria: Lessons from Developed Countries. 1999. 56 S.

#### Nr. 65 Toshihiko, Hozumi:

Schumpeters Theorien in Japan: Rezeptionsgeschichte und gegenwärtige Bedeutung. 1999. 22 S.

## Nr. 66 Bass, Hans H.:

Japans Nationales Innovationssystem: Leistungsfähigkeit und Perspektiven. 1999. 24 S.

#### Nr. 67 Sell, Axel:

Innovationen und weltwirtschaftliche Dynamik – Der Beitrag der Innovationsforschung nach Schumpeter. 2000. 31 S.

#### Nr. 68 Pawlowska, Beata:

The Polish Tax Reform. 2000. 41 S.

#### Nr. 69 Gutowski, Achim:

PR China and India – Development after the Asian Economic Crisis in a 21<sup>st</sup> Century Global Economy. *2001. 56 S.* 

## Nr. 70 Jha, Praveen:

A note on India's post-independence economic development and some comments on the associated development discourse. 2001. 22 S.

#### Nr. 71 Wohlmuth, Karl:

Africa's Growth Prospects in the Era of Globalisation: The Optimists versus The Pessimists. 2001. 71 S.

#### Nr. 72 Sell. Axel:

Foreign Direct Investment, Strategic Alliances and the International Competitiveness of Nations. With Special Reference on Japan and Germany. 2001. 23 S.

#### Nr. 73 Arndt, Andreas:

Der innereuropäische Linienluftverkehr - Stylized Facts und ordnungspolitischer Rahmen. 2001. 44 S.

#### Nr. 74 Heimann, Beata:

Tax Incentives for Foreign Direct Investment in the Tax Systems of Poland, The Netherlands, Belgium and France. 2001. 53 S.

## Nr. 75 Wohlmuth, Karl:

Impacts of the Asian Crisis on Developing Economies – The Need for Institutional Innovations. 2001. 63 S.

## Nr. 76 Heimann, Beata:

The Recent Trends in Personal Income Taxation in Poland and in the UK. Crisis on Developing Economies – The Need for Institutional Innovations. 2001. 77 S.

## Nr. 77 Arndt, Andreas:

Zur Qualität von Luftverkehrsstatistiken für das innereuropäische Luftverkehrsgebiet. 2002. 36 S.

## Nr. 78 Frempong, Godfred:

Telecommunication Reforms - Ghana's Experience. 2002. 39 S.

#### Nr. 79 Kifle, Temesgen:

Educational Gender Gap in Eritrea. 2002. 54 S.

## Nr. 80 Knedlik, Tobias/Burger, Philippe:

Optimale Geldpolitik in kleinen offenen Volkswirtschaften - Ein Modell. 2003. 20 S.

#### Nr. 81 Wohlmuth, Karl:

Chancen der Globalisierung - für wen? 2003. 65 S.

#### Nr. 82 Meyn, Mareike:

Das Freihandelsabkommen zwischen Südafrika und der EU und seine Implikationen für die Länder der Southern African Customs Union (SACU). 2003. 34 S.

#### Nr. 83 Sell, Axel:

Transnationale Unternehmen in Ländern niedrigen und mittleren Einkommens. 2003. 13 S.

#### Nr. 84 Kifle, Temesgen:

Policy Directions and Program Needs for Achieving Food Security in Eritrea. 2003. 27 S.

#### Nr. 85 Gutowski, Achim:

Standortqualitäten und ausländische Direktinvestitionen in der VR China und Indien. 2003. 29 S.

#### Nr. 86 Uzor, Osmund Osinachi:

Small and Medium Enterprises Cluster Development in South-Eastern Region of Nigeria. 2004. 35 S.

## Nr. 87 Knedlik, Tobias:

Der IWF und Währungskrisen - Vom Krisenmanagement zur Prävention. 2004. 40 S.

#### Nr. 88 Riese, Juliane:

Wie können Investitionen in Afrika durch nationale, regionale und internationale Abkommen gefördert werden? 2004. 67 S.

## Nr. 89 Meyn, Mareike:

The Export Performance of the South African Automotive Industry. New Stimuli by the EU-South Africa Free Trade Agreement? 2004. 61 S.

## Nr. 90 Kifle, Temesgen:

Can Border Demarcation Help Eritrea to Reverse the General Slowdown in Economic Growth? 2004. 44 S.

## Nr. 91 Wohlmuth, Karl:

The African Growth Tragedy: Comments and an Agenda for Action. 2004. 56 S.

## Nr. 92 Decker, Christian/ Paesler, Stephan:

Financing of Pay-on-Production-Models. 2004. 15 S.

#### Nr. 93 Knorr, Andreas/ Žigová, Silvia:

Competitive Advantage Through Innovative Pricing Strategies – The Case of the Airline Industry. 2004. 21 S.

#### Nr. 94 Sell, Axel:

Die Genesis von Corporate Governance. 2004. 18 S.

#### Nr. 95 Yun, Chunji:

Japanese Multinational Corporations in East Asia: Status Quo or Sign of Changes? 2005.

57 S.

## Nr. 96 Knedlik, Tobias:

Schätzung der Monetären Bedingungen in Südafrika. 2005. 20 S.

#### Nr. 97 Burger, Philippe:

The transformation process in South Africa: What does existing data tell us? 2005. 18 S.

#### Nr. 98 Burger, Philippe:

Fiscal sustainability: the origin, development and nature of an ongoing 200-year old debate. 2005. 32 S.

#### Nr. 99 Burmistrova, Marina A.:

Corporate Governance and Corporate Finance: A Cross-Country Analysis. 2005. 16 S.

#### Nr. 100 Sell. Axel:

Alternativen einer nationalstaatlichen Beschäftigungspolitik. 2005. 41 S.

#### Nr. 101 Bass. Hans-Heinrich:

KMU in der deutschen Volkswirtschaft: Vergangenheit, Gegenwart, Zukunft. 2006. 19 S.

#### Nr. 102 Knedlik, Tobias/ Kronthaler, Franz:

Kann ökonomische Freiheit durch Entwicklungshilfe forciert werden? Eine empirische Analyse. 2006. 18 S.

## Nr. 103 Lueg, Barbara:

Emissionshandel als eines der flexiblen Instrumente des Kyoto-Protokolls. Wirkungsweisen und praktische Ausgestaltung. 2007. 32 S.

## Nr. 104 Burger, Phillipe:

South Africa economic policy: Are we moving towards a welfare state? 2007. 31 S.

#### Nr. 105 Ebenthal, Sebastian:

Messung von Globalisierung in Entwicklungsländern: Zur Analyse der Globalisierung mit Globalisierungsindizes. 2007. 36 S.

#### Nr. 106 Wohlmuth, Karl:

Reconstruction of Economic Governance after Conflict in Resource-Rich African Countries: Concepts, Dimensions and Policy Interventions. 2007. 42 S.

#### Nr. 107 Smirnych, Larissa:

Arbeitsmarkt in Russland - Institutionelle Entwicklung und ökonomische Tendenzen. 2007. 34 S.

#### Nr. 108 Kifle, Temesgen:

Africa Hit Hardest by Global Warming Despite its Low Greenhouse Gas Emissions. 2008. 22 S.

#### Nr. 109 Alabi, Reuben Adeolu:

Income Sources Diversification: Empirical Evidence from Edo State, Nigeria. 2008. 54 S.

## Nr. 110: Jantzen, Katharina

Eine Einführung in Regulierungssysteme für die Fischerei im Nordatlantik am Beispiel der Fanggründe vor Island und Neufundland, 2008, 32 S.

#### Nr. 111: Ebenthal, Sebastian:

Mexiko im Kontext der Globalisierung - Ergebnisse eines Globalisierungsindex für Entwicklungsländer, 2008, 72 S.

#### Nr. 112: Rieckmann, Johannes:

Two Dynamic Export Sectors (Diamonds, Tourism) in Namibia and Botswana: Comparison of Development Strategies . 2008, 48 S

## Nr. 113 Albers, Harm:

Globalisierung und Wachstum: Die Konvergenzdebatte – dargestellt mit Bezug auf Veröffentlichungen dreier Wissenschaftler. 2008. 35 S.

## Nr. 114 Reuben Adeolu Alabi:

Income Distribution And Accessibility To Primary And Secondary Schools In Nigeria. 2008. 49 S.

## Nr. 115 Karl Wohlmuth:

World Economic Crisis – Globalization – Global Employment Crisis – Challenges for the Reform of Labour and Employment Policies in Japan and Germany. 2009. 55 S.